Mississippi State University Scholars Junction

Theses and Dissertations

Theses and Dissertations

5-1-2010

Switchgrass (Panicum virgatum L.) intraspecific variation and temperature tolerance classification using in vitro seed germination assay

Ramdeo Seepaul

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarsjunction.msstate.edu/td

Recommended Citation

Seepaul, Ramdeo, "Switchgrass (Panicum virgatum L.) intraspecific variation and temperature tolerance classification using in vitro seed germination assay" (2010). *Theses and Dissertations*. 4174. https://scholarsjunction.msstate.edu/td/4174

This Graduate Thesis - Open Access is brought to you for free and open access by the Theses and Dissertations at Scholars Junction. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Scholars Junction. For more information, please contact scholcomm@msstate.libanswers.com.



SWITCHGRASS (Panicum virgatum L.) INTRASPECIFIC VARIATION AND TEMPERATURE TOLERANCE CLASSIFICATION USING IN VITRO SEED GERMINATION ASSAY

By

Ramdeo Seepaul

A Thesis Submitted to the Faculty of Mississippi State University in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Master of Science in Agronomy in the Department of Plant and Soil Sciences

Mississippi State, Mississippi

May 2010



Copyright by

Ramdeo Seepaul



SWITCHGRASS (*Panicum virgatum* L.) INTRASPECIFIC VARIATION AND TEMPERATURE TOLERANCE CLASSIFICATION USING *IN VITRO* SEED GERMINATION ASSAY

By

Ramdeo Seepaul

Approved:

Bisoondat Macoon Assistant Research Professor (Co-major Professor) K. Raja Reddy Professor of Agronomy (Co-major Professor)

Brian Baldwin Professor of Agronomy (Committee Member) Bill Evans Assistant Research Professor (Committee Member)

William L. Kingery Graduate Coordinator Department of Plant and Soil Sciences Melissa Mixon Interim Dean of the College of Agriculture and Life Sciences



Name: Ramdeo Seepaul

Date of Degree: May 1, 2010

Institution: Mississippi State University

Major Field: Agronomy

Major Professors: Dr. Bisoondat Macoon, and Dr. K. Raja Reddy

Title of Study: SWITCHGRASS (*Panicum virgatum* L.) INTRASPECIFIC VARIATION AND TEMPERATURE TOLERANCE CLASSIFICATION USING *IN VITRO* SEED GERMINATION ASSAY.

Pages in Study: 92

Candidate for Degree of Master of Science

An experiment was conducted to determine temperature effects on switchgrass seed germination, a native species with feedstock potential for the biofuel industry. Stratified seeds were germinated at constant temperatures, 15 to 45°C with 5°C interval. Maximum seed germination (MSG) and germination rate (GR), estimated by fitting sigmoid function to germination-time series data, varied among genotypes. Quadratic and bilinear models best described the MSG and GR responses to temperature, respectively. The mean cardinal temperatures, minimum, optimum and maximum, were 8.1, 26.6 and 45.1°C for MSG and 11.1, 33.1 and 46.0°C for GR, respectively, varied among genotypes. Genotypes were classified for temperature tolerance based on cumulative temperature response index: 'Summer' and 'Expresso' were identified as the most heat- and cold-tolerant genotypes, respectively. The functional algorithms and identified tolerant genotypes may be used to improve switchgrass models for field



applications and breeding programs to develop new genotypes with enhanced tolerance for niche environments.

DEDICATION

I dedicate this thesis to my father Jadoo Bance Seepaul and mother Rajpattie Seepaul for their enduring, unrelinquished and unconditional love and support throughout my life.



ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I was taught that the lips that praise the Lord should not praise mankind, however, it would be remiss of me and an injustice if I do not recognize those persons who have assisted me throughout this process. Firstly, I must express my most profound and sincere appreciation to Drs. Bisoondat Macoon and K. Raja Reddy for their continued advice, immense guidance, invaluable mentorship and constructive criticisms during every phase of this process. I am also grateful to have Drs. Brian Baldwin and Bill Evans for serving as committee members on my graduate committee, offering not only of their time and experiences, but also valuable suggestions and criticisms. I am also grateful for the analytical services provided by the USDA-ARS Laboratory.

Guruji, Pandit Rajin Balgobind for his unabated, tireless support and lofty words of encouragement in moments of despair, I am forever indebted. To my immediate and extended family who has always showered me with unconditional love and support, I offer my humble thanks.

To my colleagues, Shardendu Singh, Bandara Gajanayake, Juan Solomon, Suresh Lokhande, Tejas Pandya, Vasile Cerven, David Brand, hats off for your invaluable time and unflinching support.

"Knowledge is in the end based on acknowledgement." Ludwig Wittgenstein



iii

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DEDICATION ii
ACKNOWLEDGMENTSiii
LIST OF TABLES vi
LIST OF FIGURES viii
CHAPTER
I. INTRODUCTION1
II. REVIEW OF LITERATURE7
Biofuel Justification
Uses
Classification11
Intraspecific Variation14
Seed Germination
Seed Size16
Seed Treatments17
Temperature Effects on Plant Processes
Temperature Effects on Seed Germination
Cardinal Temperatures
Crop Modeling
Modeling Germination Response to Temperature
Effect of temperature on germination rate and maximum seed
percentage
Temperature Tolerance Screening
Temperature Tolerance Screening Tools
Genotype Classification Methods



III. SWITCHGRASS (Panicum virgatum L.) INTRASPECIFIC	
VARIATION AND TEMPERATURE TOLERANCE	
CLASSIFICATION USING IN VITRO SEED GERMINATION	
ASSAY	38
MATERIALS AND METHODS	38
Seed Material	38
Seed Quality Characteristics	39
Germination Testing	39
Curve Fitting Procedure and Data Analysis	40
Cumulative Temperature Response Index (CTRI)	42
RESULTS	44
Seed Quality Characteristics	44
Germination Time Courses	47
Maximum Seed Germination Response to Temperature	47
Germination Rate Response to Temperature	53
Genotype Classification Using CTRI	57
Parameter Relationships	60
DISCUSSION	67
Seed Quality Characteristics	68
Maximum Seed Germination	68
Germination Rate	70
Cardinal Temperatures	72
Temperature Tolerance Classification	73
	77
IV. SUMINIAK I AND CUNCLUSIONS	//
REFERENCES CITED	79



LIST OF TABLES

1	Ploidy level, ecotype, latitude, origin and plant hardiness zone (PHZ) of switchgrass genotypes	12
2	Abiotic tolerance screening using <i>in vitro</i> seed germination assay in several crop species	35
3	Seed viability, weight, carbon (C) and nitrogen (N) content, and C: N ratio of 14 switchgrass genotypes	45
4	Variation of seed quality characteristics between upland (Blackwell, Carthage, Cave-in-Rock, Dacotah, Forestburg, Shawnee, Shelter, Summer, Sunburst and Trailblazer) and lowland (Alamo, Expresso, Kanlow and Tusca) ecotypes of switchgrass	46
5	Maximum seed germination percentage (MSG), temperature adaptability range (TAR), quadratic equation constants (a, b, c), regression coefficients (r^2), and cardinal temperatures (T_{min} , T_{opt} , T_{max}) for maximum seed germination (MSG) of 14 switchgrass genotypes in response to temperature.	51
6	Variation of maximum seed germination (MSG) and germination rate (GR) minimum (T _{min}), optimum (T _{opt}), maximum (T _{max}) and temperature adaptability range (TAR) between upland (Blackwell, Carthage, Cave-in-Rock, Dacotah, Forestburg, Shawnee, Shelter, Summer, Sunburst and Trailblazer) and lowland (Alamo, Expresso, Kanlow and Tusca) ecotypes of switchgrass	52
7	Temperature adaptability range (TAR), modified bilinear equation constants (a, b, c), regression coefficients (r^2), and cardinal temperatures (T_{min} , T_{opt} , T_{max}) for germination rate of 14 switchgrass genotypes in response to temperature.	55
8	Classification of switchgrass genotypes into heat-tolerance groups based on cumulative temperature response index (CTRI; unitless) along with individual scores in parenthesis	58



9	Classification of switchgrass genotypes into cold-tolerance groups based	
	on cumulative temperature response index (CTRI; unitless), along	
	with individual scores in parenthesis	59



LIST OF FIGURES

1	Germination time courses for seeds of (A) Alamo, (B) Cave-in-Rock, (C) Kanlow and (D) Shelter switchgrass germinated at a range of temperature (15 - 40°C). The symbols indicate the observed cumulative germination data and the lines indicate the germination time courses fitted using a three-parameter sigmoidal function. Data are means and ± SE of four replications
2	Influence of temperature on maximum seed germination and along with the fitted quadratic equations of four switchgrass genotypes (Alamo, Kanlow, Shelter, Cave-in-Rock). The symbols are recorded germination percentages and the curves are fitted lines using quadratic functions
3	Effect of temperature on germination rate along with the fitted modified bilinear lines and equations of four switchgrass genotypes (Alamo, Kanlow, Shelter and Cave-in-Rock). The symbols are the derived rate of development and the lines are predicted values by the fitted modified bilinear equations
4	Ecotypic cardinal temperature variation for (A) maximum seed germination and (B) germination rate for 14 switchgrass genotypes
5	Relationship between (A) minimum (T_{min}) , optimum (T_{opt}) and maximum (T_{max}) temperatures, and (B) T_{opt} and T_{max} for maximum seed germination of 14 switchgrass genotypes
6	Relationship between (A) minimum (T _{min}), optimum (T _{opt}) and maximum (T _{max}) temperatures, and (B) T _{opt} and T _{max} for germination rate of 14 switchgrass genotypes62
7	Relationship between seed carbon (C) content (A and B), nitrogen (N) content (C and D) and seed weight (E and F) and germination rate (A, C and E) and maximum seed germination (B, D and F) temperatures: (i) T _{max} , (ii) T _{opt} and (iii) T _{min} for 14 switchgrass genotypes



viii

8	The relationship between maximum seed germination and seed (A) carbon (C) content, (B) nitrogen (N) content, and (C) seed weight for14 switchgrass genotypes	64
9	The relationship between seed viability and maximum seed germination for 14 switchgrass genotypes	65
10	The relationship between heat- and cold-tolerance cumulative temperature response index (CTRI) for 14 switchgrass genotypes	66



CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

Global climate change, negative environmental consequences of unabated fossil fuel-use coupled with dwindling and unstable supply of petroleum fuels provided impetus for a renewable energy source. Global surface temperatures, influenced by both anthropogenic and natural factors, increased by 0.2°C per decade between 1950 and 1993 and are projected to increase by $2 - 4.5^{\circ}$ C by 2100 (Meehl et al., 2007). Associated with projected temperature increases are changes in precipitation intensity and frequency, decreased seasonal and perennial snow and ice extent, and sea level rise, factors which may revolutionize global agricultural production systems in an attempt to adapt and mitigate the effects of climate change. The combined effects of elevated temperatures and reduced crop-water availability stemmed increased droughts, which may have significant impacts on global agriculture (Chiotti and Johnston, 1995) affecting yield, productivity and food security. Smit and Skinner (2002) suggested four agricultural adaptation measures to abate the effects of climate change including: (1) technological developments, (2) government programs and insurance, (3) farm production practices, and (4) farm financial management. Of agronomic importance is the development of new crop varieties that are tolerant to temperature, moisture, and other conditions associated



with climate change via breeding, selection or genetic engineering is a direct adaptive measure to abate the effects of climate change.

Coupled with climate change is the unabated and record increase in oil prices, national security implications for U.S. foreign energy dependence, which created an impetus for developing a domestic, renewable energy source in the United States (Khanna et al., 2008). Perennial grass-based energy has been purported to have significant environmental and economic benefits to society (Liebig et al., 2005), including reducing national dependence on foreign fuel, abate greenhouse gas emissions through carbon sequestration and revitalize rural economies (DOE, 2006). In 1978, switchgrass (*Panicum virgatum* L.) was identified as a model lignocellulosic biofuel feedstock by the Department of Energy's Bioenergy Feedstock Development Program (BFPD) after evaluation of yield and agronomic characteristics on 34 candidate species at the Oak Ridge National Laboratory (McLaughlin and Walsh, 1998). Switchgrass is a highly diverse species with significant genetic (Das et al., 2004) and phenotypic variation resulting from gene migration, random genetic drift, mutation, natural selection (Eberhart and Newell, 1959) combined with environmental variation due to latitude, altitude, soil type, and precipitation (Casler et al., 2007).

The adoption of a feedstock species is hinged on its ability to grow and sustain under a wide range of growing conditions and its capacity to produce high yields and quality biomass. From an agronomic perspective, the species should also be able to establish rapidly and uniformly under existing conditions to escape weed competition and late-season water unavailability (Hacisalihoglu, 2008). Establishment of warm-season



forage grasses has been limited due to slow germination and low seedling vigor (Hsu et al., 1984, Aiken and Springer, 1995), particularly in the first year after seeding, presenting a major problem in the improvement of existing pastures, or in establishing pasture land currently used for row crops (Perry and Moser, 1975). Slight or moderate successes of native grasses establishment can be attributed to dormancy and delayed germination (Robocker et al., 1953). Seeding pastures or feedstock fields require knowledge of many parameters, including optimum temperature and moisture conditions for rapid germination and establishment (Fulbright, 1988, Hanson and Johnson, 2005). Some other factors which may affect switchgrass establishment include variation in seed size and dormancy, seedling survival rate, and seedling emergence (Hanson and Johnson, 2005).

Temperature is a major environmental factor influencing seed germination capacity and rate, and seedling vigor (Hsu et al., 1984). Temperature affects the maximum seed germination and rate of germination through three distinct processes: its effect on seed deterioration (seed aging), dormancy loss, and on the germination process itself (Roberts, 1988). Extreme temperatures are the single most important factor delimiting the distribution, adaptability and yield potential of plants. High or low soil temperatures in the semi-arid tropics or temperature conditions at sowing can reduce plant populations at extreme temperatures necessitating seed temperature tolerance for adequate crop establishment. Determining temperature effects on germination using mathematical functions may be useful in evaluating germination characteristics or establishment potential among genotypes or species (Jordan and Haferkamp, 1989).



Final germination percentage and germination rate are both considered sensitive indicators of seed vigor (Larsen and Andreasen, 2004). Germination as a process may be defined by three cardinal temperatures $(T_{min}, T_{max} \text{ and } T_{opt})$ that determines the range of temperatures over which germination can occur. Previous studies that reported the effects of temperature on switchgrass germination capacity and rate did not quantify these effects for a diverse population of switchgrass genotypes. Parrish and Fike (2005) reported that switchgrass germinates slowly when the temperature is below 15.5°C with maximum germination occurring within 3 d of imbibition at 29.5°C. Hsu et al. (1985) reported that the minimum temperature for switchgrass germination is10.3°C and optimum temperature occurring between 25 and 30°C. Minimum temperatures are critical for accurate phenological predictions because small differences in temperatures can cause large differences in germination time. Current switchgrass models that simulate switchgrass phenology use blanket minimum temperatures that range from 10 to 12°C (McLaughlin et al., 1999, Heaton et al., 2004, Kiniry et al., 2005). Limited reports are available in the literature on cardinal temperature variability among diverse switchgrass genotypes.

The interest in switchgrass as a feedstock has fostered development and selection of a wide number of genotypes, which must be screened for various abiotic stress tolerances prior to release. Current screening methods are restricted to field performance and visual evaluations which may mask a genotype's true potential or tolerance capacity due to unpredictable moisture and fluctuating temperatures in the field. Field screening for temperature tolerance is tedious, inconsistent, and seasonally limited, therefore the



need for simple, rapid, and reliable techniques to identify sources of tolerance and for evaluating a large number of breeding materials in controlled conditions (Setimela et al., 2005). Screening for abiotic stress tolerance has been achieved using biochemical and physiological parameters at the germination, emergence, vegetative, and reproductive stages. Screening genotypes prior to field testing requires a controlled environment where temperature and moisture are monitored. In vitro seed-based screening can provide insights into genotypic environmental adaptability and tolerance capacity prior to field evaluations. Studies related to temperature tolerance screening in switchgrass, however, are limited in general and no reported studies using seed-based parameters have been found. Seed-based parameters, in particular, germination capacity and rate have been used successfully to screen several species and genotypes for various abiotic stress factors including drought (Bouslama and Schapaugh Jr, 1984, Sadasivam et al., 2000), saline (Foolad and Lin, 1997, Misra and Dwivedi, 2004), flooding/water logging (Hou and Thseng, 1992, Sharma, 2008), chilling (Acharya et al., 1983, Tiryaki and Andrews, 2001), and heat tolerance (Emerson and Minor, 1979, Ellis et al., 1986) in other species.

The temperature tolerance capacity of different genotypes may be determined by relative ranking using single value indices, percentiles and quartiles relative to control studies and cumulative indices, grouping based on statistical separation of means (Emerson and Minor, 1979, Koti et al., 2004, Salem et al., 2007) or quantitative relationships determined by principal component analysis (Kakani et al., 2002, Kakani et al., 2005, Singh et al., 2008).



The objectives of this study were to (a) quantify the effects of temperature on seed germination capacity and rate, (b) determine the cardinal temperatures for seed germination capacity and rate, and (c) classify genotypes for temperature tolerance using cumulative temperature response index concept. The seed germination and temperature dependent functional algorithms developed from these data are a prerequisite for modeling the germination of a diverse switchgrass genotypes adapted to different climatic zones.



CHAPTER II

REVIEW OF LITERATURE

Biofuel Justification

Global climate change, negative environmental consequences of unabated fossil fuel-use coupled with dwindling and unstable supply of petroleum fuels provided impetus for a renewable energy source. Global surface temperatures, influenced by both anthropogenic and natural factors, increased by 0.2°C per decade between 1950 and 1993 and are projected to increase by 2 to 4.5°C by 2100 (Meehl et al., 2007). Associated with projected temperature increases are changes in precipitation intensity and frequency, decreased seasonal and perennial snow and ice extent, and sea level rise; factors which may revolutionize global agricultural production systems in an attempt to adapt and mitigate the effects of climate change. Karl and Trenberth (2003) contended that the incessant use of fossil fuels is the primary factor fueling the changes in atmospheric composition, and therefore continued increase in global temperature. Biofuels are "cleaner" relative to fossil fuels with significant reductions in greenhouse gas emissions, carcinogens, particulates, hydrocarbons, and sulfur (Goldemberg et al., 2008). Cellulosic ethanol has been reported to produce 94% less greenhouse gas emissions than gasoline (Schmer, 2008).



Hill et al. (2006) argues that for biofuels to be a viable alternative, it should provide a net energy gain, have environmental benefits, be economically competitive, and be producible in large quantities without reducing food supplies. Perennial grass-based energy has been purported to have significant environmental and economic benefits to society including: near-zero net emission of greenhouse gases, improved soil and water quality, and net economic returns to rural communities (Liebig et al., 2005). The efficiency of energy production for a perennial grass system such as switchgrass can exceed that for an energy-intensive annual row crop such as corn by as much as 15 times (McLaughlin and Walsh, 1998). Atmospheric CO₂ accumulation attributed to fossil fuel combustion can be abated by sequestering large quantities of carbon into the soil ecosystem through appropriate management and by replacing fossil fuels with bioenergy crops (Ma et al., 2001). Switchgrass, because of its 2.5 m deep and productive root system accounting for 72 - 84% of the total biomass when crown tissues are included (Frank et al., 2004, Liebig et al., 2005), may play a key role in soil carbon sequestration (Ma et al., 2001) because at soil depths 30 cm and deeper, carbon is less susceptible to mineralization and loss (Liebig et al., 2005). Annual biomass yields of 5 to 11 Mg ha⁻¹ under moderate management practices with average estimated net energy yields of 60 GJ $ha^{-1} yr^{-1}$ have been reported (Schmer, 2008). This is equal to about 540% more renewable than non-renewable energy consumed during the production of the crop.



Switchgrass Description

Switchgrass is a native, erect, warm-season, perennial rhizomatous C₄ grass species widely adapted in the tallgrass prairie ecosystem of the Central Great Plains of United States because of its cold, heat, and drought tolerance attributes (Cassida et al., 2005), and is widely distributed across North America including in areas with highly erodible, marginally fertile, flooded or drought stressed conditions (Casler, 2005). The botanical characteristics of the species have been described by several authors (Silveus, 1933, Hitchcock and Chase, 1971, Gould and Hamilton, 1973, Gould and Kapadia, 1975). Switchgrass adaptation across widely diverse regions and its ability to thrive in low fertility conditions are responsible for its selection as a biofuel feedstock. Switchgrass is the earliest maturing of the warm-season grasses, growing as much as 1.8 to 2.2 m high, but is typically shorter than big bluestem (Andropogon gerardii Vitman) or indiangrass (Sorghastrum nutans L.). Switchgrass typically initiates growth in late April to early May and flowers in early June and continues into early August. Seeds are dispersed in late September to October in Mississippi. More than 90% of dry matter yield for switchgrass is produced from June to August.

Uses

Switchgrass is suitable for use as an energy feedstock, either for producing ethanol, via bioconversion techniques, or electricity via co-firing with coal (Cassida et al., 2005). It was selected in 1978 as the primary herbaceous bioenergy candidate species for further research and development by the Department of Energy's Bioenergy Feedstock



Development Program (BFDP) after evaluation of yield and agronomic potential on 34 candidate species at the Oak Ridge National Laboratory (McLaughlin and Walsh, 1998). In 1992, the BFDP commenced a 10-year research program concentrated on developing dedicated herbaceous bioenergy crops that were compatible with conventional farming practices.

The selection of switchgrass was based on the following agronomic and production characteristics: broad adaptation and wide geographic distribution; high yields on marginal and erosive lands; compatibility with conventional farm practices; perenniality; high nutrient-use efficiency, hence relatively low fertilizer requirements and high biomass yield production. Its palatability and relatively high quality prior to flowering make switchgrass a productive forage used primarily for summer grazing to supplement the forage deficit caused by low cool-season grass productivity (Anderson and Matches, 1983, Vassey et al., 1985). Switchgrass has also been utilized for planting on land enrolled in the Conservation Reserve Program (Mulkey et al., 2006). Among its other uses include carbon sequestration in permanent grasslands (Ma, 1999, 2000, 2001), erosion control (Ichizen et al., 2001, 2005), riparian buffer strips (Lee, 1999), remediation of contaminated soils (Montez-Ellis et al., 2001, Chen, 2002), and habitat cover in wildlife management areas (Washburn et al., 2000, Murray and Best, 2003, Roth et al., 2005). For wildlife habitats, switchgrass is an excellent seed source for upland, nesting migratory birds and a forage source for game animals, while as a cover; it is especially beneficial in winter due to its standing canopy.



Classification

Based on ploidy levels, molecular markers, habitat preference, zone of adaptation and anatomical and physiological characteristics, switchgrass is classified as morphological types or physiological ecotypes (Cassida et al., 2005); (Table1). Two morphological ecotypes of switchgrass have evolved: lowland and upland ecotypes which are genetically and phenotypically distinct from each other. Lowland ecotypes are tall (60 to 305 cm) and erect, coarse-stemmed, glabrous and more robust, adapted to poor drainage, and found in bunches. Upland ecotypes are short (90 to150 cm), fine-stemmed, semi-decumbent, broad based, have varying amounts of pubescence on the leaf blades, and are known for good drought tolerance.

Switchgrass is highly heterozygous, self incompatible and an out-crossing species characterized by ploidy series ranging from 2n = 2x = 18 to 2n = 12x = 108 (Nielsen, 1944). Upland varieties are tetraploid, hexaploid or octaploid while lowland varieties are tetraploid only (Fike et al., 2006). Being an allogamous species, gene migration is accomplished via pollen or seed resulting in highly heterogenous and variable populations with the potential for natural selection to climatic or edaphic factors (Casler and Boe, 2003, Casler, 2005). Most cultivars are either seed increases from collections or products of a limited number of selection or breeding cycles (Casler and Boe, 2003). Photoperiod sensitivity controls the adaptation regions of switchgrass populations, such that planting more than one zone north of south of the region of adaptation will affect the vigor, survival and flowering.



	Genotype	Ploidy Level	Ecotype	Latitude	Origin	PHZ	Remarks	Reference
	Alamo	Т	lowland		southern TX	6	Selected for biomass	
	Blackwell	Н	upland	S	Blackwell, OK	5a	Early maturity, winter hardy, high stand density at northern sites, persistent	Riley and Vogel (1982)
	Carthage	0	upland		southern IL			
	Cave-in-Rock	Н	lowland/ upland	S	Cave-in-Rock, IL	4b		Riley and Vogel (1982)
	Dacotah	Т	upland		North Dakota	4a		Barker et al. (1990)
12	Expresso		lowland		Mississippi		Selected for improved germination	
	Forestburg	Т	upland	Ν	Forestburg, SD	3b-4b	early, maturity, excellent winter hardiness and persistence, good seed potential	Barker et al. (1988)
	Kanlow	Т	lowland	Ν	Wetumka, OK	5		
	Shawnee	0	upland	S	Cave-in-Rock, IL		High forage yield and quality	Vogel et al. (1996)
	Shelter	Н	lowland/ upland	Ν	St. Mary's, WV	4		Wullschleger et al. (1996)

 Table 1.
 Ploidy level, ecotype, latitude, origin and plant hardiness zone (PHZ) of switchgrass genotypes Table



Summer	Т	upland		Southern NE	4		
Sunburst	Н	upland	Ν	South Dakota		Winter hardy, leafy, heavy-seeded, superior seedling vigor	Boe and Ross (1998); Wullschleger et al. (1996)
Trailblazer	Н	upland	Ν	Nebraska		High forage quality, high IVDMD	Vogel et al. (1991)
Tusca		lowland		Mississippi		Selected for herbicide tolerance from Alamo	

The Ploidy level (T = tetraploid, H = hexaploid, and O = octaploid), and latitude (S = southern and N = Northern)



Intraspecific Variation

Switchgrass is a highly diverse species with significant genetic (Das et al., 2004) and phenotypic variation (Eberhart and Newell, 1959) resulting from gene migration, random genetic drift, mutation, natural selection combined with environmental variation due to latitude, altitude, soil type and precipitation (Casler et al., 2007). Latitude of origin affects productivity, survival, and adaptation traits of switchgrass (Sanderson and Moore, 1999, Casler et al., 2004). Lowland switchgrass perform better under flooded conditions (Porter Jr, 1966), is more susceptible to drought, have a lower N requirement, and produce greater biomass yields than upland switchgrass genotypes that are more adapted to drier climates. Switchgrass morphological development is largely determined by its response to photoperiod (Vogel et al., 2002). Cassida et al. (2005) contends that optimizing biofuel production and feedstock quality requires harmonizing ecotype and morphological type to environments. Upland varieties grow faster with higher photosynthetic rates within shorter growth cycle as opposed to lowland varieties (Monti et al., 2008). Upland varieties vielded 12.6 versus 15.8 Mg ha⁻¹ for lowland cultivars (Fike et al., 2006). There is genetic variation for adaptation among varieties. Upland switchgrass ecotypes tend to be adapted to mid- and northern latitudes of the USA while lowland ecotypes are more inclined to the southern region (Casler, 2005). Genetic variation for photoperiodism, cold and heat tolerance among genotypes may result in the latitudinal adaptation of switchgrass (Casler et al., 2004, 2007). Strains grown in their zone of adaptation tend to have higher relative biomass yield and survival (Casler et al., 2004, 2005, 2007). According to Cassida et al. (2004), lowland populations seem to be



limited in adaptation due to lack of cold tolerance when planted at northern locations, suggesting limited cold tolerance in lowland switchgrass germplasm. In addition, upland ecotypes exhibit higher survival, stand longevity, and sustained biomass yields at northern locations relative to lowland ecotypes. Information is needed; however, for genotype selection based on adaptability in diverse environments and higher biomass production potential (Sanderson et al., 1999).

Seed Germination

Seed germination is a complex biological process, initiating with imbibition by the quiescent dry seed and culminating with the elongation of the embryonic axis (Bewley, 1997). This process, involving complex adaptive traits and regulated by a large number of genes and environmental factors and their interactions (Koornneef et al., 2002), has been studied extensively. The visible sign of germination is the emergence of the radicle, a process that is terminated before seedling emergence. The determinant of germination varies among species since the emergence of either the coleoptile or coleorhizae can take precedence. In addition, there is a divergence in germination definitions adopted by researchers even within a single species. The lengths of both the plumule and the radicle or the ratio between these two structures are usual definitions for germination adopted in the literature.

Most seed undergo a specific sequence of events during germination with the process described as triphasic. Phase 1 is considered to be the activation stage which is typified by imbibition resulting in an increase in the seed volume. In addition to the



uptake of water, enzymes involved in endosperm digestion and other functions are activated and synthesized, respiration increases and cell elongation occurs with the radicle lengthening. Imbibition is the first key event that moves the seed from a dry, quiescent, dormant organism to the resumption of embryo growth. Phase II is considered the digestion and translocation phase where metabolic activity increases dramatically. Imbibition induces splitting of the seed coat allowing oxygen to penetrate the seed, hence respiration is hastened. Protein synthesis is initiated and stored endospermic reserves are metabolized. The synthesized enzymes that promote the loosening of cell wall are initiated for subsequent cell elongation and increase in volume. Phase III is described as the seedling emergence phase typified by the radicle rupturing the seed coat. During this phase, there is rapid cell elongation and cell division. With the emergence of the radicle, the embryo can access water and nutrients from its environment. There is a continued dramatic increase in dry weight of new seedlings and a simultaneous decrease in storage tissue dry weight. The renewed water uptake rate depends on the water potential of the soil, adaptation of the seed water potential to soil environmental conditions, and the seedsoil contact properties (Benech-Arnold and Sanchez, 2004).

Seed Size

Switchgrass seedlots are heterogeneous with respect to size, hence the seed reserves variation among seed can affect the rates of germination and emergence and growth in grasses (Aiken and Springer, 1995, Smart and Moser, 1999). However, the relationship between the seed size and seed germination is variable (Larsen and



Andreasen, 2004). (Aiken and Springer, 1995) reported that seed size affected germination and emergence of six cultivars of switchgrass nonlinearly. Higher germination and emergence for larger seed sizes were consistent among cultivars. Haynes et al. (1997) also found a similar relationship and reported that the germination of "light" seed (42.0 mg per 100 seeds) was 7 vs. 45% for "heavy" seed (91.0 mg per 100 seeds), and contends that removal of lighter seed may improve seedlot germination and establishment. Although seed size may affect early growth and development, Smart and Moser (1999) reported that 8 to10 weeks after emergence, small and large seed were at a comparable growth stage. As a result of the relationship between seed weight and early seedling vigor (Kneebone and Cremer, 1955, Glewen and Vogel, 1984), Boe and Johnson (1987) suggested that seed size should be a selection criteria for improving seedling vigor in switchgrass, since larger seed may improve the chances of successful establishment when conditions are less than ideal (Aiken and Springer, 1995).

Seed Treatments

As a result of low seed germination and seedling vigor of neoteric switchgrass seed (Jensen and Boe, 1991), seed treatments are utilized to abate these effects and to enhance seedling establishment. Seed separation based on size and density (Jensen and Boe, 1991, Aiken and Springer, 1995), scarification (Jensen and Boe, 1991), cold stratification (Haynes et al., 1997) are seed treatments that could improve seed germination. Acid scarification, resulting in the corrosion of the lemma margin in the distal region of the caryopsis, is achieved using 8 M H₂SO₄ for 5 min followed by 5.25%



NaOCl for 15 min (Haynes et al., 1997). Cold stratification was imposed on 0.2% KNO₃ (m/v) at 5°C for 14 d. A combination of seed treatments have been reported to multiplicatively increase germination, almost doubling the final emergence percentage. Aged seed; however, can be germinated without imposing seed treatment. Haynes et al. (1997) reported that the effects of seed treatment (scarification and stratification) are nullified after 32 months of dry storage. Priming is another seed germination. Hacisalihoglu (2008) found that priming using a synthetic calcium silicate and water at 30°C for 5 d, increased germination of Cave-in-rock, Dacotah and Kanlow by 5, 8, and 19%, respectively, compared with non-primed seed. In addition to increasing final germination rate, priming was also found to decrease mean germination time by 26 to 36% among these cultivars.

Temperature Effects on Plant Processes

Plant growth processes can be differentiated by their temperature responses (Went, 1953). Increasing temperature increases various biochemical, physiological and phenological processes such as photosynthesis, respiration, transpiration, flowering, crop maturity, metabolite storage (low temperature reduces energy use and increase carbon storage) and dormancy. Conversely, cold temperatures reduce the activity of these processes and hence all plant processes occur within an optimum range. Although increasing temperature can stimulate growth and developmental rate of plants, high temperature has been demonstrated to have deleterious irreversible effects on



reproductive capacity and economic yield. For example, in cotton (Gossypium hirsutum L.), a 5°C increase from 30°C resulted in 10% boll and square abscission (Reddy et al., 1992). Also, increasing temperatures can also cause an imbalance between vegetative and reproductive growth with less total biomass produced at 35.5°C than at 29.9°C (Reddy et al., 1992). No bolls were produced at higher temperature indicating that high temperature injury limited growth, in particular reproductive growth (Reddy et al., 1995). The magnitude of temperature response not only varies among species and cultivars, but also among plant processes. The effect high temperature (supra-optimal) on growth processes has been demonstrated for several species and cultivars, for example, soybean [*Glycine max* (L.) Merr.] seed growth during flowering and pod set (Egli and Wardlaw, 1980), soybean seed composition (Gibson and Mullen, 1996), corn (Zea mays L.) seedling emergence, tasseling and anthesis (Warrington and Kanemasu, 1983), canola (Brassica napus L.) pollen germination and tube growth (Singh et al., 2008), wheat (Triticum aestivum L.) senescence acceleration (Harding et al., 1990), big bluestem growth and development (Kakani and Reddy, 2007) and cotton growth and developmental aspects (Singh et al., 2007).

Temperature Effects on Seed Germination

Temperature plays a major role in several growth and developmental processes in plants. As a result, all process-related models use the temperature-dependent functional algorithms in developing decision support systems for management (Reddy et al., 1997, 2008). In seed germination, temperature is involved in the removal of dormancy of grass



species as well as determining the germination capacity (Roundy and Biedenbender, 1996) and the rate of germination of non-dormant seed (Madakadze et al., 2001). Response to temperature varies across and within species as well as within seedlots of the same species (Madakadze et al., 2001, Larsen and Andreasen, 2004, Hardegree et al., 2008). The position of the seed on the panicle, maternal environmental conditions, and sequentially maturing seed are some factors responsible for intra-seedlot variation. This variation within a single seedlot means a variation in thermal time requirements for individual seed germination (Ellis and Barrett, 1994). The time required for germination may be described by log normal distribution of thermal times, accumulated above a base temperature (Ellis and Barrett, 1994).

The increase in thermal response between the minimum and optimum temperature is attributed to an increase in thermal activity of molecules involved in the chemical reactions (Probert, 1992). Conversely, the decreased response at supra-optimal temperatures is attributed to molecular dysfunction caused by alterations in protein or enzyme configuration by denaturation, breaking of seed dormancy, or physiological effects of temperature on membrane components causing membrane degradation (Hsu et al., 1985, Hardegree and Van Vactor, 1999).

The response to temperature has been quantified using (1) single value indices that summarizes the germination time course with a few coefficients, or (2) method of moments, which includes total, mean and variance of time to germination, quartiles, percentiles, time to 50% germination, etc, representing the germination process and assimilate final germination (Shafi et al., 1991). Examples of single value indices include



heat tolerance index, germination rate index (GRI, the total of the daily germination percent divided by the respective accumulated number of days since placement in the temperature treatment), corrected germination rate index (CGRI, the GRI corrected for final germination by dividing by the respective final germination and multiplying by 100). The CGRI increases with increasing temperature for several warm-season grasses that were subjected to a range of temperatures (Hsu et al., 1985, Madakadze et al., 2001). The speed of germination expressed by germination rate (reciprocal of time to 50%) germination) also increases with increasing temperature (Hsu et al., 1985). These authors showed that temperature is positively correlated with GRI, CGRI, and germination rate, indicating that germination is enhanced by temperature. The utility of the germination index was demonstrated by Hanson and Johnson (2005) in assessing the response of eight varieties of switchgrass to temperature. As temperature increased from 25 to 40°C, the GI decreased from 22.4 to 11.9 (unitless). Across this same temperature range germination dropped by 44% and the time required to initiate germination increased from 8.8 to 9.5 d. Using Arrhenius plots to demonstrate the effects of increasing temperature on time to reach 50% germination, Hsu et al. (1985) identified two breakpoints, one between 12 and 14°C and another between 20 and 25°C, resulting in deviations from the linear temperature response. In addition to comparing the relative speed of germination, indices can be used to screen germplasm and rank potential temperature responses of species or cultivars (Hardegree et al., 2008). Shafi et al. (1991) stated; however, that the use of indices have the following limitations: (a) insensitive, ambiguous and incomplete, (b) do not express the location; (c) rate; (d) dispersion in time and extent of germination;



(f) assume a normal distribution for the frequency of germination, and (g) represent rather than describe the germination process. Although these single value indices can be used to determine inter-seedlot differences allowing for relative ranking of seedlots, these indices may not be statistically robust or confer biologically meaningful parameters that explain intra-seedlot dynamics as it relates to the germination capacity and rate.

Growth models offer an alternative approach to using index numbers to define the germination process. Shafi et al. (1991) posited that the correct mathematical specification coupled with the appropriate statistical estimation, growth models can provide considerable information resulting in parameter estimates with meaningful and relevant biological estimates. The performance of a seedlot can be characterized by three parameters: (1) time of germination onset (lag); (2) germination speed (rate); and (3) extent or capacity (cumulative germination percentage at the end of the testing period) (El-Kassaby et al., 2008). These parameters are useful for determining the suitability of a seedlot for commercial seed production, type of seed treatment required, as well as nursery management practices for rapid and uniform germination (El-Kassaby et al., 2008). Many nonlinear asymptotic models have been proposed and utilized to describe the germination course. The models include:

(a)	Logistic	y = M	[1+ exp (L	$-Kt)]^{-1}$, Hsu et al. (1	1984)

(b) Gompertz y = M [exp (-exp (L - kt))], Brown and Mayer (1988a)

-- .- _1 --

.

- (c) Richards y = M [1 exp (-K (t L))] 1/(1 c), Berry et al. (1988)
- (d) Weibull $y = M[1 \exp(-K(t L))c)]$, Brown and Mayer (1988a)


where y = cumulative percentage germination at time t, M = asymptote (theoretical maximum for y), L = time scale (lag related) constant, K = rate of increase and c = shape parameter.

Schimpf et al. (1977) fitted the logistic function to cumulative germination data by simple linear regression and found acceptable fit for both fast and slowly germinating seed populations. Logistic curves may have limitations; however, when different curves having the same rate but their integration constants differ. Most germination curves are positively skewed and this characteristic cannot be accommodated by the symmetrical logistic curve (Nichols and Heydecker, 1968).

Cardinal Temperatures

Thermal response of seed germination is similar to thermal response patterns of other physiological and developmental processes in plants (Probert, 1992). For any given process or developmental event, there is a minimum or base temperature below which the growth or developmental rate is zero, a sub-optimal range over which growth or developmental rate increases with temperature, a supraoptimal range over which the growth or developmental rate decreases with temperature, and a maximum or ceiling temperature threshold above which the developmental rate is zero (Probert, 1992). The temperatures or range at which each of these events occurs are defined as cardinal temperatures. Garcia-Huidobro et al. (1982) pointed out that for a complete description of thermal response, five cardinal temperatures are to be identified including the base, maximum and optimum temperatures and the limits for the optimum range. Roundy and



Biedenbender (1996) stated that the germination rate increases linearly with increasing sub-optimal temperatures and this relationship has led to the use of accumulated thermal units above the minimum temperature to predict germination with time. Based on the findings of Ellis and Barrett (1994) that instantaneous germination rate is independent of thermal history. Hardegree and Van Vactor (1999) asserted that models developed from temperature experiments can be used to predict the germination behavior under variable temperature conditions. Cardinal temperatures have important agronomic and management implications and generating genotype-specific cardinal temperatures may be useful for determining optimum sowing dates and potential regions of adaptation. Parrish and Fike (2005) reported that switchgrass germinated slowly when the temperature was below 15.5°C and maximum germination occurred within 3 d of imbibition at 29.5°C. Hsu et al. (1985) found that switchgrass reached maximum germination between 20 and 30°C for non-dormant seed and estimated 10.3°C as the minimum temperature for switchgrass germination. These authors reported optimum temperatures for seedling development were between 25 and 30°C. Evaluating switchgrass crowns for cold tolerance using artificial freeze tests, Hope and McElroy (1990) determined an LT50 (lethal temperature at which 50% of plants are killed) of -4.0°C prior to the onset of cold hardening.

Modeling seed germination using thermal units require accurate determination of the base temperature (Madakadze et al., 2001). Ellis et al. (1986) found no differences in base temperatures for rate of germination between six widely differing chickpea (*Cicer arietinum* L.) genotypes and concluded that base temperature may be a species-specific



characteristic, unaffected by genetical or physiological differences in quality resulting from ageing. Therefore, differences in germination rate to temperatures below the optimum are due to differences in thermal time requirements. Minimum temperature estimation can be determined by regressing the rate of germination (Y) against temperature (X) and by estimating when Y = 0 and solving for X after finding a linear relationship between rate of germination and temperature. The T_{min} can also be determined by nonlinear regression using the equation $1/t = k(T-T_b)$ where 1/t represents the rate of germination, T as germination temperature, T_b as the minimum temperature at which 1/t equals zero and k is a constant (Garcia-Huidobro et al., 1982). The T_{min} can also be estimated from the linear function between temperature and the reciprocal of time to 50% germination. Using this method, Hsu et al. (1985) estimated base temperatures for Blackwell (9.6°C) and Cave-in-rock (10.9°C). Madakadze et al. (2001) estimated minimum temperature ranges of 5.5 to 10.9°C, 7.3 to 8.7°C, 7.5 to 9.6°C and 4.5 to 7.9°C for switchgrass, big bluestem, indiangrass and prairie sandreed [Calamovilfa longifolia (Hook.) Scribn.], respectively. Covell et al. (1986) showed that T_{min} for germination rate is constant within populations but varies across species such as chickpea, lentil (Lens *culinaris* Medik.), soybean and cowpea [*Vigna unguiculata* (L.) Walpers ssp. *unguiculata*)], while optimum and maximum temperatures vary both within populations and across species.

The selection of T_{min} estimation method will also affect the accuracy of the prediction. Madakadze et al. (2001) found that non-linear estimation of T_{min} were 14 to 29% higher than those from linear estimation for switchgrass. Small differences in T_{min}



may mean large differences in germination time. Hsu et al. (1985) contends that species or cultivars germinating over a relatively wide range of temperatures might be easier to get established in the field than those with a highly specific temperature requirement. Among the native warm-season grasses (switchgrass, big bluestem and indiangrass), Hsu et al. (1985) found that switchgrass tended to be more temperature-specific in its temperature adaptability range.

Crop Modeling

Crop simulation models are developed for various purposes including prediction of plant growth and development, yield forecasting, hypothesis testing, and decision support, achieved through the synthesis of plant genetics, physiology, and environment interactions (Vandendriessche and Van Ittersum, 1995). Mathematical modeling is a powerful approach for understanding the complexity of biological systems (Meng et al., 2004) permitting the development and testing of models based on functional algorithms between crop growth and the environment. Modeling crop growth and development is based on quantifying environmental factors effect on several discrete phenological and physiological processes of a given species from sowing to maturity (Reddy et al., 1997, Reddy, 2008). Robust and mechanistic-field tested models will be of great value for onfarm resource management and policy decisions (Reddy et al., 2002).

A switchgrass simulation model can be a component of a biofuel decision support system (Grassini et al., 2009). One published model with validated utility to adequately simulate switchgrass yield potential in diverse environments is the ALMANAC model



(Kiniry et al., 1996, 2005, McLaughlin et al., 2006), a physiologically-based crop production model quantifying plant-environment interactions that influence crop productivity and resource utilization. This model has been parameterized based on Alamo switchgrass studies conducted in diverse locations in Texas. The model simulates growth and development of switchgrass after seedling establishment, neglecting the influence of field conditions on germination and emergence while assuming near-perfect plant densities. Since germination is a critical stage in the life cycle of plants controlling population dynamics, its inclusion in simulation modeling can enhance the decision support systems and for tactical and operational farm-level decisions.

Modeling Germination Response to Temperature

The ideal description of germination should be complete, concise, unambiguous, amenable to statistical analysis, and easy to understand. As early as 1926 (Kotowski, 1926) and up to recent models, germination thermal responses have been distilled into single value indices that attempt to describe the germination process; however, their efficacy in describing the germination process have been questionable. Single value indices cannot combine three independent aspects of germination (lag, speed and extent) into a single ambiguous value. Brown and Mayer (1988b) assessed the validity of several single value indices (Kotowski's coefficient of velocity, Maguire's speed of germination, Czabator's germination value, Diavanshir and Pourbiek's germination value, Timson's cumulative germination, Lehle and Putnam's Richards function index, Smith and Millett's sprouting index, and Tucker and Wright's regression index) and found all of the indices



with the exception of the Timson's cumulative germination method being unable to simulate field-level germination data. As a result, no single value index was recommended because of their inherent ambiguity and failure to adequately summarize the germination process. However, alternatives to the use of single value indices include the use maximum seed germination, the use of two or more statistics, or fitting a curve to the data. Fitting curves to germination data better describe the germination time course via curve coefficients while preserving essential information on the initiation of germination, the rate and its extent. Several methods of curve fitting procedures have been proposed to describe the germination process. Brown and Mayer (1988b) fitted the Weibull, Morgan-Mercer-Flodin, Richards, Mitseherlich, Gompertz, and logistic functions to a wide range of cumulative germinations of non-dormant seed and found that the Weibull function consistently provided the best fit with its four parameters revealing the maximum germination, germination rate, the lag in the onset of germination and the shape of the cumulative distribution. The effect of a specific environmental factor on germination is typified by an S-shaped germination curve, relating the cumulative germination percentage to time. Cumulative germination curves are typically Sigmoid, which can be quantified by the standardized normal distribution (Janssen, 1973) or by the logistic curve procedure as suggested by (Hsu et al., 1984).



Effect of temperature on germination rate and maximum seed germination percentage

The extent, uniformity, and rapidity of germination are desirable attributes of any seedlot. These can be modified by existing environmental conditions. Under natural conditions, environmental cues moderate dormancy and germination to ensure survival and distribution of a species. The germination rate and final germination percentage are the two important seedlot descriptive and quantification parameters that are affected differently by temperature, and the quantification of these responses is imperative to modeling using thermal parameters. Garcia-Huidobro et al. (1982) reported that rate of germination has a sharply defined optimum while the highest values of maximum germination were achieved over a range of temperatures. Schimpf et al. (1977) reported that the rate of germination and final germination percentage are positively correlated with the germination rate appearing to be more sensitive to temperature during germination than maximum seed germination percentage in Setaria lutescens and Amaranthus retroflexus (Schimpf et al., 1977). Defined as the reciprocal of time taken for half the population to germinate, the germination rate response to constant sub- and supra-optimal temperature is generally bilinear for several crops including pearl millet (Pennisetum typhoides S. & H.) (Garcia-Huidobro et al., 1982), chickpea, lentil, soybean, cowpea (Covell et al., 1986), carrot (Daucus carota L.) (Hegarty, 1973), and 31 vegetable species (Bierhuizen and Wagenvoort, 1974).

Rate of germination increases linearly with temperature from a base temperature to a sharply defined optimum, beyond which the rate decreases linearly and reaches zero at a maximum temperature (Garcia-Huidobro et al., 1982, Ellis et al., 1986). The



linearity between germination rate and temperature over a defined range, for example, between the minimum temperature and the optimum temperature means that the thermal time required for germination is a constant and can therefore be used to compare germination in different species, climates and locations. This relationship between rate and temperature is observed in many other physiological and phenological processes including rate of pollen germination and tube length growth (Kakani and Reddy, 2007), early growth of radicle and plumule (Arndt, 1945, Blacklow, 1972) and several growth and phenological events (Reddy et al., 1997).

Covell et al. (1986) and Ellis et al. (1987) suggest that the thermal time approach can be modified to provide equations that describe the variation in germination time within a seed population at sub-optimal temperatures, Eq. [1], and another which describes variation at supra-optimal temperatures, Eq. [2].

$$\frac{1}{t(G)} = [T-Tb]/([probit(G)-K]\sigma)$$
[1]

where t/(G) is the time taken for cumulative germination to reach the percentile *G* at temperature *T*, *T_b* is the base temperature (at which temperature $t(G) = \infty$), K is a constant and σ is the standard deviation of the distribution of thermal times for germination within the seed population.

$$1/t(G) = (([Ks-probit(G)]\sigma) - T)/(\theta_2)$$
 [2]

Where K_s is a constant, σ is the standard deviation of the distribution of the ceiling temperature within the population $[T_c(G), at which temperature t(G) = \infty]$, and Θ_2 is the thermal time for germination at supra-optimal temperatures. Covell et al. (1986) found that the base temperature (T_b) does not vary for different fractions within a seed



population and the thermal time over the sub-optimal range varies within each seed population.

Temperature Tolerance Screening

Temperature tolerance is a multigenic trait, hence, emphasis needs to be on relevant approaches to assess genetic variability in basal and acquired tolerance. This is a major aspect of crop improvement programs. Crop species differ in their sensitivity to high and low temperatures, which can be attributed to differential expression of stressresponse genes. Temperature tolerance can be achieved by screening genotypes at either low or high or both high and low temperatures (Potaczek and Kozik, 2000). Porch (2006) pointed out that long-term goal of temperature tolerance breeding program should be the development of germplasm with improved field-level tolerance under variable temperature conditions. Any parameter that changes with temperature can be used to screen genotypes; however, Srinivasan et al. (1996) contended that screening for temperature tolerance should meet the following requirements: (a) performed with a suitable physiological parameter sensitive enough to respond to induced temperature and also have the capacity to stratify genetic differences at early stages; (b) rapid, precise and reproducible detection of selected parameter changes under variable field conditions; and (c) allow performance of large number of measurements with many breeding lines and cultivars. Temperature variation responses can be used as a method of analysis for screening seed populations based on the assumptions that there is (a) positive and negative linear relationship between rate of germination and temperature at sub- and supra-optimal temperatures, respectively; (b) no variation of minimum temperature



within one seed population, but a normal distribution of thermal times at sub-optimal temperatures; and (c) within a seed population no variation in thermal time, but a normal distribution of maximum temperatures at supra-optimal temperatures (Ellis et al., 1987). Germination and seedling establishment of switchgrass can be sensitive to early season cold temperatures, hence identifying genotype-specific minimum temperatures can aid in sowing date decisions or development of genotypes for regions where early season chilling stress is common.

Being a warm-season species that switchgrass should have a high level of inherent heat tolerance. However, upland ecotypes may be limited in their southern adaptation by reduced heat tolerance or inability to capitalize on the extended growing season compared with lowland ecotypes (Casler et al., 2004). Final germination percentage and germination rate are both considered sensitive indicators of seed vigor (Larsen and Andreasen, 2004). Generally, maximum seed germination percentage and rate of germination increases with increasing temperature (Madakadze et al., 2001).

The selection of superior genotypes from populations has been aided by stress indices based on physiological parameters associated with a desired trait. Some indices reported to screen genotypes include geometric mean, stress tolerance index, stress susceptibility index (Porch, 2006). Heat tolerance screening can be achieved using both vegetative and reproductive physiological and biochemical parameters, including chlorophyll fluorescence induction parameters [fluorescence origin (F_o), maximum fluorescence yield (F_m), variable fluorescence (F_v) and their ratios], and cell membrane thermostability (Singh et al., 2007). These traits have been used to successfully to screen



for heat tolerance among common bean (*Phaseolus vulgaris* L.) genotypes (Petkova et al., 2007), and legume species [chickpea, groundnut (*Arachis hypogaea* L.), pigeonpea [*Cajanus cajan* (L.) Millsp.], and soybean] (Srinivasan et al., 1996). Narrow leaves, small plants, dense tillers, profuse root growth, and high root-to-shoot ratio could be used to select heat tolerant cultivars. Basu and Minhas (1991) and Nagarajan and Minhas (1995) reported that vegetative parameters such as internode elongation can be useful selection criteria to screen potato (*Solanum tuberosum* L.) genotypes. Biochemical parameters including canopy net photosynthetic rate (Pn), single-leaf Pn, and RuBP carboxylase (Rubisco) have been used to screen creeping bentgrass (*Agrostis stolonifera* L.) genotypes (Basu and Minhas, 1991).

Temperature Tolerance Screening Tools

Field studies are confounded with a large number of co-varying variables including unpredictable moisture and fluctuating temperatures, which can mask a genotype's true germination potential. Germination under controlled temperatures is a relatively simple and inexpensive technique to screen large numbers of genotypes. De La Soujeole (1984) suggested that chilling tolerance in sorghum should be evaluated at germination, emergence, and seedling growth stages, contending that these three processes are independently sensitive to cold tolerance. Tiryaki and David (2001) found that germination rate better separates thermal genotypic response than maximum seed germination and early seedling growth rate.



Screening switchgrass genotypes for adaptability has been restricted to screening nurseries, field performance, and visual evaluation based on survival, which is time and resource consuming. It is difficult to separate heat stress, water stress, and biotic factors from germination potential because of uncontrollable interactions that may exist. Therefore, screening genotypes prior to field testing requires a controlled environment where temperature and moisture can be monitored. Hence, a simple, rapid and reliable screening method is required to screen large number of genotypes for temperature tolerance in controlled conditions (Setimela et al., 2005). However, studies dealing with temperature tolerance screening in switchgrass are limited in general and none using seed-based parameters have been found in the literature. Seed-based parameters, in particular, germination capacity and rate, have been used successfully to screen several other species and genotypes for various abiotic stress factors including drought, saline, flooding/water logging, chilling, and heat tolerance (Table 2).



Table 2.	Abiotic tolerance screening using in vitro seed germination assay in
	several crop species.

Abiotic stress	Species	References
Drought tolerance	Glycine max (soybean)	Sapra and Anaele (1991);
	18 legumes <i>Triticum aestivum</i> (wheat)	Kpoghomou et al. (1990); Bouslama and Schapaugh (1984) Grzesiak et al. (1996) Rauf et al. (2007); Blum et al. (1980); Ashraf and Abu-Shakra (1978)
	Zea mays (corn)	Williams et al. (1967)
	Ricinus communis (castor bean)	Manjula et al. (2003)
	Lens culinaris (lentil)	Mohammad and Haghnazari (2007)
	Trifolium repens (white clover)	Sharma (1973)
	Lolium perenne (perennial ryegrass)	
	Danthonia caespitosa (wallabygrass)	
	Atriplex vesicaria (bladder saltbush)	
	A. nummularia (bluegree saltbush) Oryza sativa (rice)	Sadasivam et al. (2000)
Salt tolerance	Lycopersicon esculentum (tomato)	Foolad and Lin (1997); Jones (1986)
	Cucumis melo (melon)	Akinci (1997)
	Vigna unguiculata (cowpea)	Murillo-Amador et al. (2000)



Table 2. (continued)

	Phaseolus aureus (green gram)	Misra and Dwivedi (2004)		
		Bayuelo-Jiménez et al. (2002)		
Water logging /	Glycine max (soybean)	Hou and Thseng (1992)		
flooding tolerance	Triticum aestivum (wheat)	Sharma (2008)		
Chilling tolerance	Triticum aestivum (wheat)	Ashraf and Abu-Shakra (1978)		
	Brassica napus (Canola)	Acharya et al. (1983)		
	Sorghum bicolor (sorghum)	Tiryaki and David (2001)		
	Hibiscus cannabinus (kenaf)	Angelini et al. (1998)		
	Phaseolus vulgaris (common bean)	Zaiter et al. (1994)		
	<i>Lycopersicon esculentum</i> (tomato)	Potaczek and Kozik (2000); Scott and Jones (1982)		
	Oriza sativa (rice)	Cruz and Milach (2004)		
	Linum usitatissimum (flax)	Saeidi (2008)		
Heat tolerance	<i>Glycine max</i> (soybean)	Sapra and Anaele (1991); Emerson and Minor (1979)		
	Cicer arietinum (chickpea)	Ellis et al. (1986)		



Genotype Classification Methods

Techniques for genotype classification ranged from simple to statistically rigorous procedures including single value indices (Brown and Mayer, 1988a), percentiles and quartiles relative to control studies, cumulative indices and principal component analysis (PCA). Emerson and Minor (1979) classified soybean genotypes for high temperature tolerance using a confidence interval about the mean germination. Similar classification approaches have been used by Kakani and Reddy (2007) and Salem et al. (2007) to classify pepper (*Capsicum annuum* L.) and soybean genotypes, respectively, using pollen-based parameters and a temperature response index (TRI). The TRI relates the value of a genotype to the maximum or minimum value of all genotypes. The summation of individual TRI results in a cumulative TRI that is then separated by standard deviation based on the number of classes of interest. Cumulative TRI has been used to screen genotypic variability under multiple environmental conditions in soybean (Koti et al., 2004).

Genotypic classification can also be achieved by PCA, which is a multivariate technique that examines the relationships among a large number of quantitative traits. Kakani et al. (2002) and Singh et al. (2008) demonstrated the utility of this method by classifying peanut, cotton and canola genotypes based on eigen vectors and eigen values. The TRI method uses all traits of interest that may potentially contribute to a given stress condition tolerance or sensitivity, and each trait will have an equal contribution. The PCA analysis, on the other hand, will take into an account only one to three traits that have the maximum contribution in separating the genotypes.



CHAPTER III

SWITCHGRASS (*Panicum virgatum* L.) INTRASPECIFIC VARIATION AND TEMPERATURE TOLERANCE CLASSIFICATION USING *IN VITRO* SEED GERMINATION ASSAY

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Seed Material

Seeds of 14 switchgrass genotypes (representative of northern and southern, upland and lowland ecotypes) were evaluated in this experiment. For nine cultivars, seeds were collected from the plants grown during the 2006-2007 growing season at Mississippi State University, Mississippi State, MS, USA (33°28'N, 88°47'W). Seeds of 'Blackwell', 'Carthage', 'Cave-in-Rock', 'Shawnee' and 'Shelter' were obtained from the Ernst Seed Company (Meadville, PA). Air-dried seed were stored in vials at room temperature during the course of the study. Seed were homogenously mixed and 100 seeds per experimental unit for germination testing were counted by an electronic seed counter (Model 850-2; The Old Mill Company, Savage, MD).



Seed Quality Characteristics

Seed viability was determined by longitudinal dissection to reveal the embryo after 24 h imbibition using 0.1% (1g L⁻¹) triphenyl tetrazolium chloride stain. Partially or completely red or pink embryo was considered viable (ISTA, 1985). Approximately, 1 g of seed replicated thrice, was grounded, homogenized, and sieved (40 mesh) and analyzed for nitrogen (N) and carbon (C) concentration with an automated CHN combustion analyzer (Perkin Elmer 2400; Perkin Elmer Corp., Norwalk, CT, Software: Eager 300 ver. 1.01) at the USDA-ARS Laboratory, Mississippi State, MS. Individual seed C and N content were determined by multiplying the C and N concentration by the dry weight of individual seed (C and N concentration × seed mass).

Germination Testing

Germination tests were performed from March to July 2009. Moistened seeds were stratified at 5°C for 14 d according to Association of Official Seed Analysts (ASOA) rules with no humidity control. Preliminary studies at low temperature ($< 20^{\circ}$ C) indicated that fungal infection can affect germination, prompting the use of Captan {cis-N-[(trichloromethyl)thio-4-cyclohexene-1,2-dicarboximide]} at 0.55 g ai kg⁻¹ seed as a drench prior to germination testing. Each genotype was replicated four times in a completely randomized design with 100 seed per replicate placed on a moistened single layer Whatman No. 1 filter paper (Whatman, Atlanta, GA) in a covered 90-cm sterilized disposable plastic Petri dish to minimize moisture loss. Petri dishes were vertically stacked at constant set temperature, 10 to 45°C with 5°C interval, and a constant light



during an eight 8h light period with a photon flux density of $35 \pm 2.6 \ \mu mol m^2 s^{-1}$, provided by cool white fluorescent lamps and 16 h dark for all genotypes and temperatures in a germination chamber (Fisher Scientific, Suwanee, GA). Petri dishes were monitored daily and watered when necessary with distilled water.

Replicates for each genotype were completely randomized within the germination chamber for each temperature. Germinated seed were counted, recorded and discarded every 6 h. Counts were discontinued if no seeds germinated for five consecutive days. To minimize the potential of small temperature changes within the chambers, the Petri dishes were rearranged every 6 h (Larsen and Bibby, 2004). A seed was considered germinated when the coleoptile or coleorhizae was at least 2 mm long.

Curve Fitting Procedure and Data Analysis

Temperature and germination time-course data were fitted with a 3-parameter sigmoidal function (Eq. 1) using Sigma Plot 11 (Systat Software Inc., 2006). This function estimated a, the maximum cumulative germination percentage (germination capacity); b, the shape and steepness of the curve; and x0, time to reach germination half-maximal (time to 50% of maximum germination). The rate of development was derived by the reciprocal of time to 50% of maximum seed germination.

G =
$$G_{max}/\{1 + \exp[-(x - x_{50})/G_{rate}]\}$$
 [1]

where G is the total germination percentage, G_{max} is the maximum cumulative seed germination percentage, x_{50} is the time to 50% maximum seed germination and G_{rate} is the slope of the curve.



Maximum seed germination and rate of development at each temperature were analyzed using linear and nonlinear regression techniques to quantify developmental responses to temperature (Kakani et al., 2002). Quadratic, cubic and higher order polynomials and modified bilinear equations were fitted to the data to determine the best fit model. Based on the highest coefficient of determination (r^2) value and the root mean square error (RMSE), the best curve fitting model was obtained. Maximum seed germination was modeled using a quadratic function ($r^2 = 0.88$, RMSE = 5.2) while GR was modeled by a modified bilinear function ($r^2 = 0.95$, RMSE = 1.00). Quadratic and modified bilinear equations estimates for each replicate within each genotype were estimated using PROC NLIN of SAS (SAS Institute Inc., 2004) with a modified Newton Gauss iterative method. For the quadratic model (Eq. [2]), the three cardinal temperatures (T_{min} , T_{opt} and T_{max}), were estimated using Eq. [3] to [5].

$$MSG = a + bT - cT^2$$
[2]

$$T_{opt} = -b/(2c)$$
[3]

$$T_{min} = -b + (\sqrt{b^2 - 4ac})/2c$$
 [4]

$$T_{max} = -b - (\sqrt{b^2 - 4ac})/2c$$
 [5]

where MSG is the maximum seed germination, T_{opt} , T_{min} , and T_{max} is the optimum, minimum and maximum temperature, respectively. T is treatment temperature at which MSG were determined, and a, b, and c are genotype specific constants generated using PROC GLM in SAS (SAS Institute Inc., 2004). For the modified bilinear model [6], T_{opt} was generated using SAS (SAS Institute Inc., 2004) while T_{min} and T_{max} were estimated using Eq. [7] and [8].





$$GR = a + b_1 (T - T_{opt}) + b_2 \times ABS (T_{opt} - T)$$
[6]

$$T_{min} = [a + (b_2 - b_1) \times T_{opt}] / b_1 - b_2$$
[7]

$$T_{max} = [a - (b_2 + b_1) \times T_{opt}] / b_1 + b_2$$
[8]

where GR is germination rate, T_{opt} , T_{min} , and T_{max} is the optimum, minimum and maximum temperature, respectively. T is the treatment temperature and a, b_1 and b_2 are genotype-specific constants generated using PROC NLIN in SAS (SAS Institute Inc., 2004).

Cumulative Temperature Response Index (CTRI)

Switchgrass genotypes were classified as cold or heat tolerant groups based on the summation of seed individual temperature response index (ITRI) following the protocol used by Salem et al. (2007) for pollen germination response to temperature. Heat CTRI was calculated as the MSG and GR values for each of the cardinal temperatures (T_{min} , T_{opt} and T_{max}) of a specific genotype, divided by the maximum value observed among all genotypes (Eq. [9]) while cold CTRI was determined by dividing the minimum values among all genotypes by the value of a specific genotype (Eq. [10]). Genotypes were classified based on CTRI of all parameters as cold-tolerant (> minimum CTRI + 4 standard deviations [SD]), moderately cold-tolerant (> minimum CTRI + 3 SD), moderately cold-sensitive (> minimum CTRI + 2 SD), and cold-sensitive (> minimum CTRI + 1 SD).

 $ITRI = P_t / P_h$



$$Heat CTRI = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{MSG T_{min_{t}}}{MSG T_{min_{h}}} + \frac{MSG T_{opt_{t}}}{MSG T_{opt_{h}}} + \frac{MSG T_{max_{t}}}{MSG T_{max_{h}}} + \frac{GR T_{min_{t}}}{GR T_{min_{h}}} + \frac{GR T_{opt_{t}}}{GR T_{opt_{h}}} \\ + \frac{GR T_{max_{t}}}{GR T_{max_{h}}} \end{pmatrix} [9]$$

$$Cold CTRI = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{MSG T_{min_{h}}}{MSG T_{min_{t}}} + \frac{MSG T_{opt_{h}}}{MSG T_{opt_{t}}} + \frac{MSG T_{max_{h}}}{MSG T_{opt_{t}}} + \frac{MSG T_{max_{h}}}{MSG T_{max_{t}}} + \frac{GR T_{min_{h}}}{GR T_{min_{t}}} + \frac{GR T_{opt_{h}}}{GR T_{opt_{t}}} \\ + \frac{GR T_{max_{h}}}{GR T_{max_{t}}} \end{pmatrix} [10]$$

All cumulative germination data were arcsine transformed prior to analysis and back transformed for reporting. Replicated values of cardinal temperatures (T_{min} , T_{opt} and T_{max}), temperature adaptability range (TAR, = $T_{max} - T_{min}$) and MSG were analyzed using the one-way ANOVA procedure (PROC GLM) in SAS (SAS Institute Inc., 2004) to determine the effect of temperature treatment on MSG and GR and their respective cardinal temperatures (T_{min} , T_{opt} , and T_{max}). Means were separated using Fishers protected least significant differences (LSD) at *P* = 0.05. Germination parameters (MSG and GR) were treated as dependent variables while temperature and time to germination as independent variables. Regression of test parameters was done using Sigma Plot 11.0 (Systat Software Inc., 2006). Genotypes were classified as lowland (Alamo, Expresso, Kanlow and Tusca) or upland (Blackwell, Carthage, Cave-in-Rock, Dacotah, Forestburg, Shawnee, Shelter, Summer, Sunburst and Trailblazer) to determine the ecotypic response to temperature.



RESULTS

Seed Quality Characteristics

Seed viability, seed weight, seed C and N content, and C:N ratio differed among genotypes (P < 0.05). Seed viability ranged from 73 (Kanlow) to 96% (Tusca) with a mean of 89% (Table 3). Individual seed weight ranged from 0.7 (Kanlow) to 1.89 mg seed⁻¹ (Trailblazer) with a mean of 1.39 mg seed⁻¹ (Table 3). Carbon content, on the other hand, ranged from 296 (Kanlow) to 823 µg seed⁻¹ (Trailblazer) with a mean of 594 µg seed⁻¹, while N content ranged from 16 (Kanlow) to 47 µg seed⁻¹ (Sunburst). Ecotypic classification of the genotypes reveals that seed C and N content and seed weight differ between upland and lowland genotypes (P < 0.05) (Table 4).



Genotype	Seed viability	Seed weight	С	Ν	C:N
	%	$-mg \text{ seed}^{-1}-$	μg s	seed ⁻¹ ———	
Alamo	85.50 ± 1.66	0.94 ± 0.01	395.47 ± 1.19	23.86 ± 0.37	16.58 ± 0.27
Blackwell	93.25 ± 1.93	1.83 ± 0.03	769.43 ± 2.83	43.30 ± 0.33	17.77 ± 0.08
Carthage	81.50 ± 2.50	0.98 ± 0.01	426.25 ± 0.11	26.60 ± 0.46	16.04 ± 0.27
Cave-in-Rock	91.75 ± 1.31	1.82 ± 0.03	747.58 ± 1.44	37.68 ± 1.42	19.90 ± 0.79
Dacotah	93.75 ± 2.06	1.30 ± 0.04	578.88 ± 0.86	35.69 ± 1.55	16.28 ± 0.70
Expresso	93.25 ± 1.80	1.06 ± 0.01	453.80 ± 1.19	34.41 ± 0.90	13.21 ± 0.38
Forestburg	94.50 ± 1.55	1.54 ± 0.02	670.93 ± 1.34	40.23 ± 0.68	16.69 ± 0.31
Kanlow	73.25 ± 4.37	0.70 ± 0.00	296.12 ± 0.77	15.85 ± 0.52	18.72 ± 0.68
Shawnee	85.75 ± 4.40	1.75 ± 0.02	726.57 ± 1.94	38.35 ± 0.50	18.95 ± 0.26
Shelter	84.75 ± 2.81	1.64 ± 0.01	693.65 ± 3.42	40.46 ± 0.71	17.15 ± 0.22
Summer	89.50 ± 0.87	1.06 ± 0.03	454.33 ± 0.90	29.62 ± 0.18	15.34 ± 0.12
Sunburst	94.50 ± 0.96	1.75 ± 0.01	758.16 ± 1.70	47.16 ± 0.92	16.09 ± 0.32
Trailblazer	95.50 ± 0.96	1.89 ± 0.04	823.94 ± 3.92	45.71 ± 1.47	18.06 ± 0.51
Tusca	96.50 ± 0.65	1.22 ± 0.02	516.35 ± 0.78	38.38 ± 0.57	13.46 ± 0.22
Mean	89.52	1.39	593.68	35.52	16.73
LSD	2.21*	0.16*	5.54*	2.52^{*}	1.23*

Table 3.Seed viability, weight, carbon (C) and nitrogen (N) content, and C:N ratio of 14 switchgrass genotypes

*Significant at P = 0.05 probability level.

المنارات المستشارات

www.manaraa.com

Table 4.Variation of seed quality characteristics between upland (Blackwell,
Carthage, Cave-in-Rock, Dacotah, Forestburg, Shawnee, Shelter, Summer,
Sunburst and Trailblazer) and lowland (Alamo, Expresso, Kanlow and
Tusca) ecotypes of switchgrass

Parameter		LSD			
	Upland	CV (%)	Lowland	CV (%)	
C N C:N Seed Viability Seed Weight	664.97 a 38.48 a 17.23 a 90.48 a 1.56 a	20 17 8 5 21	415.44 b 28.13b 15.49 a 87.13 a 0.98 b	23 36 17 12 22	228.23 9.8 3.27 12.07 0.55

Means within columns followed by the same letter are not significantly different (P = 0.05). CV (%) represents the variability of the ecotype means of a particular parameter.



Germination Time Courses

The 3-parameter sigmoidal curve fitted the cumulative germination time course $(r^2 = 0.98)$ of genotypes response to temperature efficiently, illustrating how the genotypes differed in their germination characteristics (Fig. 1). For clarity, only data and fitted lines for four genotypes, each representative of northern and southern upland (Cave-in-Rock and Shelter) and lowland (Alamo and Kanlow) genotypes are presented. There was no germination at 10 or at 45°C.

Maximum Seed Germination Response to Temperature

Among the linear and nonlinear regression models tested, the quadratic function best described the response of MSG to temperature ($r^2 = 0.93$, RMSE = 5.2). For clarity, only data and fitted lines for four genotypes, each representative of northern and southern upland (Cave-in-Rock and Shelter) and lowland (Alamo and Kanlow) genotypes are presented (Fig. 2).





Figure 1. Germination time courses for seeds of (A) Alamo, (B) Cave-in-Rock, (C) Kanlow and (D) Shelter switchgrass germinated at a range of temperature (15 - 40°C). The symbols indicate the observed cumulative germination data and the lines indicate the germination time courses fitted using a three-parameter sigmoidal function. Data are means and \pm SE of four replications.





Figure 2. Influence of temperature on maximum seed germination and along with the fitted quadratic equations of four switchgrass genotypes (Alamo, Kanlow, Shelter, Cave-in-Rock). The symbols are recorded germination percentages and the curves are fitted lines using quadratic functions.



Maximum seed germination varied (P < 0.001) among genotypes with a mean of 73% and ranged from 41 (Alamo) to 93% (Expresso). Cardinal temperatures (T_{min} , T_{opt} , and T_{max}) for MSG also differed among the genotypes (P < 0.001). The T_{min} values ranged from 3.69 (Expresso) to 12.83°C (Summer) with a mean of 8.08°C. The T_{opt} was 26.58°C; however, there was variation among the genotypes (P < 0.001). Summer recorded the highest T_{opt} (28.56°C) while Tusca showed the lowest (24.04°C). The T_{max} ranged from 41.81(Tusca) to 47.07°C (Expresso) with a mean of 45.07°C (Table 5). The TAR for MSG ranged from 43.38 (Expresso) to 31.37°C (Summer) with a mean of 37°C for all genotypes.

Grouping genotypes based on upland and lowland ecotype revealed no differences (P > 0.05) for MSG, TAR, T_{min} and T_{max}; however, T_{opt} for MSG was different (P = 0.0471, LSD = 1.53) with means of 27.02 and 25.47°C for upland and lowland ecotypes, respectively. Maximum seed germination for both upland and lowland ecotypes were also varied (>10%) (Table 6). Cardinal temperature variation was small between ecotypes (<4%). Maximum seed germination T_{min} was more variable than T_{opt} and T_{max} for both upland and lowland ecotypes (Fig. 4 and Table 6). On average, MSG cardinal temperatures were 10 and 6% more variable than germination rate cardinal temperatures for upland and lowland ecotypes, respectively (Fig. 4 and Table 6).



Table 5.	Maximum seed germination percentage (MSG), temperature adaptability range (TAR), quadratic equation
	constants (a, b, c), regression coefficients (r^2), and cardinal temperatures (T_{min} , T_{opt} , T_{max}) for maximum seed
	germination (MSG) of 14 switchgrass genotypes in response to temperature.

	Genotype	MSG (%)	Equation constants		r^2	Cardinal temperatures (°C)				
	Genotype	MSG (70)	$\operatorname{TAR}(\mathbf{C})$	а	b	c	1 -	T_{min}	T _{opt}	T _{max}
	Alamo	40.97 ± 1.56	34.94 ± 0.14	-46.48	5.88	-0.1085	0.85	9.61 ± 0.19	27.08 ± 0.12	44.55 ± 0.05
	Blackwell	83.23 ± 2.16	36.01 ± 0.25	-119.03	15.28	-0.2798	0.98	9.33 ± 0.32	27.34 ± 0.20	45.34 ± 0.10
	Carthage	55.09 ± 1.39	35.51 ± 0.44	-80.43	9.68	-0.1733	0.93	10.2 ± 0.35	27.95 ± 0.13	45.71 ± 0.11
	Cave-in-Rock	79.48 ± 1.38	40.53 ± 1.03	-31.75	9.02	-0.1799	0.90	5.62 ± 0.96	25.88 ± 0.45	46.14 ± 0.10
	Dacotah	85.68 ± 3.36	34.25 ± 0.39	-124.87	15.25	-0.2786	0.97	10.4 ± 0.41	27.52 ± 0.22	44.64 ± 0.09
	Expresso	93.07 ± 0.55	43.38 ± 0.62	-41.99	11.12	-0.2176	0.79	3.69 ± 0.48	25.38 ± 0.18	47.07 ± 0.16
5]	Forestburg	80.76 ± 2.72	37.26 ± 0.23	-72.49	11.38	-0.2172	0.95	7.68 ± 0.13	26.31 ± 0.10	44.95 ± 0.17
—	Kanlow	53.05 ± 6.74	37.95 ± 1.09	-29.15	5.52	-0.1098	0.92	6.40 ± 0.97	25.37 ± 0.43	44.34 ± 0.15
	Shawnee	50.31 ± 1.85	35.41 ± 0.26	-74.79	9.25	-0.1675	0.98	9.90 ± 0.26	27.60 ± 0.14	45.31 ± 0.05
	Shelter	74.27 ± 2.39	33.47 ± 0.20	-118.72	13.04	-0.2313	0.94	11.46 ± 0.21	28.19 ± 0.12	44.92 ± 0.08
	Summer	67.52 ± 1.32	31.47 ± 0.27	-151.20	14.61	-0.2525	0.95	12.83 ± 0.11	28.56 ± 0.09	44.30 ± 0.21
	Sunburst	86.95 ± 0.21	40.65 ± 1.75	-60.75	11.39	-0.2213	0.98	5.49 ± 1.07	25.81 ± 0.38	46.14 ± 0.82
	Trailblazer	87.46 ± 1.98	41.78 ± 0.94	-42.23	10.63	-0.2114	0.94	4.19 ± 0.84	25.08 ± 0.37	45.97 ± 0.14
	Tusca	89.56 ± 0.78	35.54 ± 1.33	-76.87	12.88	-0.2430	0.90	6.27 ± 0.82	24.04 ± 0.48	41.81 ± 0.82
	Mean	73.39	37.01	-	-	-	0.93	8.08	26.58	45.09
	LSD	12.66*	4.09^{*}	-	-	-		3.09*	1.43*	1.70*

*Significant at P = 0.05 probability level.



Table 6.Variation of maximum seed germination (MSG) and germination rate
(GR) minimum (T_{min}), optimum (T_{opt}), maximum (T_{max}) and temperature
adaptability range (TAR) between upland (Blackwell, Carthage, Cave-in-
Rock, Dacotah, Forestburg, Shawnee, Shelter, Summer, Sunburst and
Trailblazer) and lowland (Alamo, Expresso, Kanlow and Tusca) ecotypes
of switchgrass.

Upland CV (%) Lowland CV (%) MSG 75.07 a 18 69.16 a 38 3 MSG T _{min} 8.71 a 37 6.49 a 33 4 MSG T _{opt} 27.02 a 5 25.47 b 4 4 MSG T _{max} 45.34 a 5 44.44 a 1 4 MSG TAR 36.63 a 9 37.95 a 10 4 GR T _{min} 11.30 a 12 10.72 a 12 4 GR T _{opt} 32.37 a 4 34.98 b 7 4	SD
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	1.46
MSG T_{opt} 27.02 a525.47 b4MSG T_{max} 45.34 a544.44 a1MSG TAR36.63 a937.95 a10GR T_{min} 11.30 a1210.72 a12GR T_{opt} 32.37 a434.98 b7	4.96
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	1.53
MSG TAR $36.63 a$ 9 $37.95 a$ 10GR T _{min} $11.30 a$ 12 $10.72 a$ 12 GR T _{opt} $32.37 a$ 4 $34.98 b$ 7	2.18
GR T_{min} 11.30 a1210.72 a12GR T_{opt} 32.37 a434.98 b7	6.35
GR T _{opt} 32.37 a 4 34.98 b 7	2.46
	2.57
GR T_{max} 46.26 a 1 45.38 a 2	1.83
GR TAR 34.96 a 3 34.66 a 3	1.65

Means within columns followed by the same letter are not significantly different (P = 0.05). CV (%) represents the variability of the ecotype means of a particular parameter.



Germination Rate Response to Temperature

The modified bilinear equation best described the relationship between GR and temperature ($r^2 = 0.95$, RMSE = 1.0) among the linear and non-linear models tested. Cardinal temperatures (T_{min} , T_{opt} and T_{max}) were different among genotypes (P < 0.05) (Table 5). For clarity, only data and predictor lines of four genotypes representing four ecotypic groups are presented in Fig. 3. The T_{min} ranged from 9.09 (Dacotah) to 12.92°C (Shelter) with a mean of 11.13°C. A mean of 33.12°C was estimated for T_{opt} which ranged from 29.55 (Shelter) to 35.73°C (Tusca). Maximum T_{max} was recorded in Shelter (48.15°C, while the minimum Tmax (45.0°C) was observed in Kanlow. The TAR ranged from 32.92 (Blackwell) to 36.18°C (Dacotah) with a mean of 34.88°C (Table 7). Ecotypic classification of genotypes indicate that TAR, T_{min} , and T_{max} did not differ but T_{opt} was different (P < 0.05) with a mean of 32.37 and 34.98°C for upland and lowland ecotypes, respectively (P = 0.0477; LSD = 2.57). Cardinal temperatures variation was small between ecotypes (< 4%) with germination rate T_{min} being more variable than T_{opt} and T_{max} for both upland and lowland ecotypes (Fig. 4 and Table 6).





Figure 3. Effect of temperature on germination rate along with the fitted modified bilinear fitted lines and equations of four switchgrass genotypes (Alamo, Kanlow, Shelter and Cave-in-Rock). The symbols are the derived rate of development and the lines are predicted values by the fitted modified bilinear equations.



Table 7.	Temperature adaptability range (TAR), modified bilinear equation constants (a, b, c), regression coefficients
	(r^2) , and cardinal temperatures $(T_{min}, T_{opt}, T_{max})$ for germination rate of 14 switchgrass genotypes in response to
	temperature.

		Equation Constants			2	Cardinal temperatures (°C)		
Genotype	TAR (°C)	а	b	с	r-	T_{min}	T _{opt}	T _{max}
Alamo	34.29 ± 0.86	0.5255	-0.0094	-0.0334	0.95	11.96 ± 0.60	33.02 ± 1.40	46.25 ± 0.78
Blackwell	32.92 ± 0.26	0.6791	-0.0142	-0.0459	1.00	12.14 ± 0.21	33.91 ± 0.08	45.06 ± 0.07
Carthage	34.06 ± 0.47	0.5945	0.0010	-0.0349	0.87	12.83 ± 0.22	30.45 ± 1.00	46.89 ± 0.64
Cave-in-Rock	35.11 ± 0.57	0.6430	-0.0282	-0.0509	0.98	10.16 ± 0.60	34.43 ± 0.88	45.27 ± 0.37
Dacotah	36.18 ± 0.30	0.6469	-0.0266	-0.0496	0.97	9.09 ± 0.49	35.34 ± 0.88	45.27 ± 0.26
Expresso	35.77 ± 0.53	0.7545	-0.0290	-0.0566	0.98	9.33 ± 0.63	35.50 ± 0.83	45.09 ± 0.10
Forestburg	35.17 ± 0.44	0.5884	-0.0121	-0.0374	0.98	10.18 ± 0.52	34.03 ± 0.78	45.35 ± 0.12
Kanlow	35.06 ± 0.84	0.6227	-0.0196	-0.0453	1.00	9.94 ± 0.84	35.65 ± 0.26	45.00 ± 0.00
Shawnee	35.01 ± 0.45	0.5940	0.0024	-0.0338	0.82	12.54 ± 0.26	30.56 ± 1.05	47.55 ± 0.71
Shelter	35.23 ± 0.15	0.5661	0.0023	-0.0326	0.87	12.92 ± 0.08	29.55 ± 0.07	48.15 ± 0.10
Summer	35.02 ± 0.36	0.4765	0.0009	-0.0270	0.86	12.06 ± 0.49	30.77 ± 1.36	47.08 ± 0.68
Sunburst	35.35 ± 0.34	0.6072	-0.0008	-0.0343	0.89	11.21 ± 0.23	30.48 ± 1.04	46.55 ± 0.50
Trailblazer	35.59 ± 0.18	0.7006	-0.0273	-0.0524	0.97	9.86 ± 0.27	34.21 ± 0.39	45.44 ± 0.15
Tusca	33.52 ± 0.39	0.6361	-0.0089	-0.0384	0.90	11.65 ± 0.34	35.73 ± 1.02	45.16 ± 0.22
Mean	34.88	-	-	-	0.93	11.13	33.12	46.01
LSD	2.47*	-	-	-	-	2.32*	4.49*	2.17^{*}

*Significant at P = 0.05 probability level.





Figure 4. Ecotypic cardinal temperature variation for (A) maximum seed germination and (B) germination rate for 14 switchgrass genotypes.



Genotype Classification Using Cumulative Temperature

Response Index (CTRI)

Six parameters (T_{min} , T_{opt} , and T_{max} for both MSG and GR) were used for both heat- and cold-tolerance classification based on CTRI. Each parameter contributed differently based on its relation to the minimum or maximum value for that parameter across the genotypes. Using 1 standard deviation permitted the classification of Heat-CTRI values (which ranged from 4.83 to 6.05) into three groups [heat-sensitive (4.83 – 5.43); intermediate (5.44 – 5.74), and heat-tolerant (5.73 – 6.05)]. Summer was identified as the most heat-tolerant genotype while Cave-in-Rock, Dacotah, Expresso, Forestburg, Kanlow, Sunburst, Trailblazer and Tusca as heat-sensitive genotypes (Table 8).

Using the same parameters, the genotypes were similarly classified for coldtolerance (Table 9). Cold-CTRI values, which ranged from 4.74 to 6.21, allowed to group genotypes into four groups [cold sensitive (4.74 - 5.03); moderately cold sensitive (5.04 - 5.32), moderately cold tolerant (5.33 - 5.62), and cold tolerant (5.63 - 6.21)]. Expresso had the highest cold-CTRI (5.64), and therefore considered as most cold-tolerant genotype, while Summer had the highest heat-CTRI (5.78) and was classified as coldsusceptible genotype (Table 9).



Table 8.	Classification of switchgrass genotypes into heat-tolerance groups based
	on cumulative temperature response index (CTRI; unitless) along with
	individual scores in parenthesis.

Genotype classification based on CTRI							
Heat-sensitiveIntermediateHeat-tolera $(CTRI = 4.83 - 5.43)$ $(CTRI = 5.44 - 5.74)$ $(CTRI = 5.75 - 5.74)$							
Expresso (4.83)	Alamo (5.45)	Summer (5.78)					
Trailblazer (4.85)	Blackwell (5.47)						
Sunburst (5.0)	Shawnee (5.51)						
Cave-in-Rock (5.01)	Carthage (5.56)						
Kanlow (5.03)	Shelter (5.59)						
Tusca (5.06)							
Forestburg (5.16)							
Dacotah (5.36)							


Table 9.Classification of switchgrass genotypes into cold-tolerance groups based
on cumulative temperature response index (CTRI; unitless) along with
individual scores in parenthesis.

Genotype classification based on CTRI			
Cold-sensitive (CTRI = 4.74 - 5.03)	Moderately cold- sensitive (CTRI = 5.04 - 5.32)	Moderately cold- tolerant (CTRI = 5.33 -5.62)	Cold-tolerant (CTRI = 5.63 - 6.21)
Shelter (4.74)	Forestburg, (5.08)	Trailblazer (5.52)	Expresso (5.64)
Summer (4.74)	Tusca (5.19)		
Carthage (4.78)	Kanlow (5.21)		
Shawnee (4.8)	Cave-in-Rock (5.24)		
Blackwell (4.82)	Sunburst (5.26)		
Alamo (4.84)			



Parameter Relationships

No relationship was found between maximum seed germination T_{min} and T_{max} and T_{opt} and T_{max} (P > 0.05) (Fig. 5A and 5B); however, a positive linear relationship existed between T_{min} and T_{opt} ($r^2 = 0.81$, P < 0.0001) (Fig. 5A). As T_{min} increased among the genotypes, T_{max} generally increased ($r^2 = 0.56$, P < 0.0021) (Fig. 6A). An inverse relationship was found between T_{min} and T_{opt} ($r^2 = 0.58$, P < 0.0014) (Fig. 6A) as well as T_{opt} and T_{max} ($r^2 = 0.88$, P < 0.0001) (Fig. 6B). The relationship between MSG and GR cardinal temperatures varied but a weak positive relationship was found between MSG and GR T_{min} ($r^2 = 0.39$, P = 0.0163) (Fig. 6A), while a weak negative relationship was found between MSG and GR T_{min} ($r^2 = 0.46$, P = 0.0071) (Fig. 6B).

Seed quality parameters (C and N content and seed weight) did not affect cardinal temperatures of both MSG and GR (P > 0.05; Figs. 6 A to F). However, MSG was correlated with seed C ($r^2 = 0.29$, P = 0.0469) and seed N ($r^2 = 0.57$, P = 0.0018) content and seed weight ($r^2 = 0.26$, P = 0.0623); (Figs. 7A, 7B, and 7C).





Figure 5. Relationship between (A) minimum (T_{min}) , optimum (T_{opt}) , and maximum (T_{max}) temperatures, and (B) T_{opt} and T_{max} for maximum seed germination of 14 switchgrass genotypes.





Figure 6. Relationship between (A) minimum (T_{min}) , optimum (T_{opt}) , and maximum (T_{max}) temperatures, and (B) T_{opt} and T_{max} for germination rate of 14 switchgrass genotypes.





Figure 7. Relationship between seed carbon (C) content (A and B), nitrogen (N) content (C and D) and seed weight (E and F) and germination rate (A, C and E) and maximum seed germination (B, D and F) temperatures: (i) T_{max}, (ii) T_{opt} and (iii) T_{min} for 14 switchgrass genotypes.



Figure 8. The relationship between maximum seed germination and seed (A) carbon (C) content, (B) nitrogen (N) content, and (C) seed weight for14 switchgrass genotypes.





Figure 9. The relationship between seed viability and maximum seed germination for 14 switchgrass genotypes.





Figure 10. The relationship between heat- and cold-tolerance cumulative temperature response index (CTRI) for 14 switchgrass genotypes.



DISCUSSION

Seed germination is a complex physiological process modulated by internal and external factors and their interactions. Similar to other growth and developmental processes, temperature influences seed dormancy, germination capacity and rate, and seedling emergence. To our knowledge, this is the first study to evaluate the influence of *in vitro* temperature effects on diverse switchgrass genotypes. The resulting data provided functional algorithms for modeling and segregating genotypes for cold- and heattolerance based seed-based parameters. The seed germination rate and final germination percentage, two important seedlot descriptive and quantification parameters, are affected differently by temperature and the quantification of these responses are imperative to thermal modeling.

Optimal temperatures for MSG and GR differed among the genotypes with MSG optimum occurring over a range and GR having a sharply defined optimum. Seeds not germinating within 7 d of seeding usually have reduced survival potential due to the effects of pathogenic infection and insect attacks, and exhaustion of seed reserves (Garcia-Huidobro et al., 1982). Relative to MSG, GR consistently had higher T_{min} , T_{opt} , and T_{max} values, even though the temperature adaptability range (TAR, T_{min} - T_{max}) among MSG and GR cardinal temperatures was small (< 6.18°C) with the exception of T_{min} of MSG, which ranged from 3.69 to 12.83°C. This is consistent with Roberts (1988) findings that many species typically have higher optimum temperatures for GR than for maximum seed germination percentage. Germination rate is reported to be more temperature sensitive than final germination percentage in *Setaria lutescens* and



Amaranthus retroflexus (Schimpf et al., 1977). A higher range value is indicative of the temperature adaptability range (TAR) of a species, suggesting better survival potential to temperature variation.

Seed Quality Characteristics

The influence of temperature on MSG has been quantified, however, these responses may be applicable to one seed population because of experiment-specific conditions (Ellis et al., 1987). Maximum seed germination is reportedly affected by seed quality (Ellis et al., 1982, 1986, 1987), seed maturation environment (Orozco-Segovia et al., 1993, Sharif-Zadeh and Murdoch, 2007, Fenner, 2008) and time from harvest to seeding (Shaidaee et al., 1969, Jensen and Boe, 1991), hence limiting the utility of MSG as a screening tool. Ellis et al. (1987) contended that the same criticism can be made for GR responses to temperature; however, cardinal temperatures (T_{min} and T_{opt}) have been reported to be unchanged by temperature and therefore are a better parameters to evaluate the dispersion of responses across genotypes. Ellis et al. (1987) found no variation among T_{min} for three seedlots of onion (*Allium* cepa L.) differing in viability, suggesting that germination minimum temperature is a genotypic characteristic unaffected by seed quality.

Maximum Seed Germination

Germination is a function of accumulated thermal time, hence limiting the germination period to 28 d at suboptimal temperatures may not be reflective of the true



germination potential at these temperatures. Nevertheless, genotype responses based on MSG can be used to differentiate among genotypes. All switchgrass genotypes tested exhibited a quadratic response to temperature ($r^2 = 0.93$), similar to indiangrass (Fulbright, 1988), another native warm-season species. Mean MSG (73%) in the current study is similar to the 78% reported by Hacisalihoglu (2008), 77% by Aiken and Springer (1995) and 77% by Hanson and Johnson (Hanson and Johnson, 2005) for similar genotypes. With the exception of Expresso, which has been selected for increased precocious germination, MSG of the other two lowland genotypes (Alamo and Kanlow) were < 55%.

The linear and significant correlation between MSG and seed viability (Fig. 9) suggests that ungerminated seed are dormant even after the AOSA (1991) recommended two-week stratification. Switchgrass is a highly dormant species influenced by seed coat or embryo coverings that may impede water influx and gas exchange (respiration), contain germination inhibitors, modify light quantity and quality reaching the embryo, or act as a mechanical restraint to the emerging coleoptile or coleorhizae (Adkins et al., 2002). As seed viability increases within a seedlot, seed germination percentage should increase as well; however, the extent of the difference between viability and germination indicates the percentage of infertile or dormant seeds. Increasing MSG can be accomplished by aging (Shen et al., 1999, Shen et al., 2001), priming (Beckman et al., 1993, Hacisalihoglu, 2008), prolonged stratification (Shen et al., 2001), KNO₃ or gibberellic acid conditioning, polyethylene glycol (PEG) osmoconditioning (Madakadze et al., 2000) or mechanically scarification (Jensen and Boe, 1991).



The optimum temperature for switchgrass MSG in the current study varied between 24.04 and 28.56°C among the genotypes, which is within the range of other warm-season grasses. An optimum range of 20 - 30°C was reported (Roundy and Biedenbender, 1996) for Cane beardgrass [*Bothriochloa barbinodis* (Lag.) Herter], sideoats grama [*Bouteloua curtipendula* (Michx.) Torr.], and tanglehead [*Heteropogon contortus* (L.) P. Beauv. ex Roem. & Schult.]. 16.5 – 27°C for Indiangrass (Sabo and Forest, 1979). Minimum temperature of MSG averaged 8.08°C and ranged from 3.69 to 12.83°C, which is similar to T_{min} of other warm-season grasses reported by Madakadze et al.(2001), for example, 5.5 to 10.9°C for switchgrass; 7.3 to 8.7°C for big bluestem; 7.5 to 9.6°C for Indiangrass and 4.5 to 7.9°C for prairie sandreed.

Germination Rate

Thermal response of seed germination is consistent with thermal response patterns of a number of other physiological processes (Probert, 2000). At suboptimal temperatures $(T_{min} \text{ to } T_{opt})$, germination rate (reciprocal time to 50% germination) generally increases linearly with temperature, but decreases linearly with temperature at supra-optimal temperatures (T_{opt} to T_{max}). This characteristic thermal response is similar to germination rate of chickpea (Covell et al., 1986, Ellis et al., 1986), lentil and soybean (Covell et al., 1986), pearl millet (Garcia-Huidobro et al., 1982), sorghum (Benech-Arnold et al., 1990), and cool season weeds (Hardegree, 2006). A decline in germination rate with decreasing temperature is partly associated with an observed decline in the imbibition rate observed with a reduction in temperature (Lopez et al., 2000). Germination rate response to



temperature was described previously by two linear equations; the first describing the positive linear relationship between the minimum and optimum temperatures and the second describing the negative linear relationship between optimum and maximum temperature (Covell et al., 1986, Ellis et al., 1986). In this study, GR was modeled using a single modified bilinear equation, which was previously used by several studies (Kakani et al. (2002); Kakani et al. (2005); Reddy and Kakani (2007); Salem et al. (2007) and Singh et al. (2008) to quantify pollen germination and pollen tube growth responses to temperature. Analogous to pollen, seeds are considered independent functional units that are responsive to temperature changes.

Even though MSG percentage is the most important parameter determining commercial value of seedlots, GR influences the uniformity and rapidity of emergence in nurseries (El-Kassaby et al., 2008). Germination rates are most rapid at optimum temperature ranging from 29.5 to 35.6°C.

The variability in quantitative characteristics of rate of germination (T_{min} , T_{opt} , and T_{max} and TAR) among the genotypes may be attributed to genetic variability rather than seed quality. Seed quality characteristics did not correlate with MSG or GR cardinal temperatures; however, N content of seeds affected MSG suggesting cardinal temperatures are insensitive to seed quality characteristics tested while MSG is affected by seedlot quality.



Cardinal Temperatures

Biological processes are typically characterized by cardinal temperatures describing the range of temperature over which a process can occur. The effect of temperature on seed germination can be expressed in terms of cardinal temperatures, that is, T_{min} , T_{opt} , and T_{max} at which germination will occur (Copeland and McDonald, 2001). Cardinal temperatures may be used to describe the range of adaptation of a species.

Though switchgrass is reported to be the most temperature specific of the warmseason grasses (Hsu et al., 1985), there exists significant intraspecific differences in cardinal temperatures that may be related to the different areas of origin or adaptation (Madakadze et al., 2001, Casler and Boe, 2003). The genotypes Cave-in-Rock, Dacotah, Forestburg, Shawnee, Shelter, Summer, Sunburst and Trailblazer are from the more cooler northern regions where average minimum temperatures range from -23.3 to -17.8°C, while Alamo, Blackwell, Expresso, Kanlow and Tusca are from the more warmer growing regions with average minimum temperatures ranging from -17.8 to 4.4°C. Cardinal temperature coefficients can be directly compared for screening germplasm (Hardegree, 2006). The cardinal temperatures derived for both MSG and GR can be used in evaluation of potential regions for introduction of switchgrass and also aid in on-farm operational practices such as appropriate sowing dates when soil temperature would be conducive to optimum germination and emergence and ultimately optimum stand establishment and crop performance. Genotypes with lower T_{min} values can be subjected to early-season sowing because of their inherent capacity to germinate in cooler temperatures. The variability of cardinal temperatures both for MSG and GR indicates



broad latitudinal adaptation across the various plant hardiness zones of the USA (Casler et al., 2004).

The cardinal temperatures derived for GR may be comparable with subsequent developmental stages of switchgrass ontogeny (morphological development). Kiniry et al. (2005) assumed a base temperature of 12°C for all growth stages of switchgrass in the ALMANAC model; however, the results in this study suggest that cardinal temperatures are genotype-specific and may be process-specific as well. Therefore, the derived cardinal temperatures in this study may be used to refine model algorithms for on-farm application and policy assessments.

Temperature Tolerance Classification

Temperature tolerance refers to the ability of an organism to cope with excessively high or low temperatures. Direct selection under field conditions is generally difficult because uncontrollable environmental factors affect the precision and repeatability of such trials. Stress tolerance is a developmentally regulated, stage-specific phenomenon; hence species may show different sensitivity to stress at different developmental stages. All stages through a plant's ontogeny are sensitive to temperature; therefore, screening for tolerance should be conducted at the most sensitive stage. Seed germination is temperature dependent and can be used to screen for temperature tolerance. *In vitro* assays are not subjected to uncontrollable biotic and abiotic stress factors marring true tolerance potential. In the field, genotypes with high minimum



temperature would experience little germination in early spring when temperatures would frequently drop below the T_{min} level.

In the current study, the successful use of CTRI, based on the summation of individual temperature response indices and then separated by standard deviation based on the number of classes of interest, confirms that seed-based parameters derived from in *vitro* seed germination assay can be used for genotype temperature tolerance classification. Genotype variability associated with temperature tolerance was demonstrated in this study. Alamo, Blackwell, Carthage, Dacotah, Shawnee, Shelter and Summer were classified as cold-sensitive while Expresso was classified as cold-tolerant. Conversely, Cave-in-Rock, Dacotah, Expresso, Forestburg, Kanlow, Sunburst, Trailblazer and Tusca were determined to be heat-sensitive and Summer as heat-tolerant. Since basal temperature tolerance is a function of genetics and acquired temperature tolerance is latitude and temperature-induced, corroborating seed-based temperature tolerance with vegetative or other reproductive responses will validate the use of seedbased parameters as a screening tool. This information is lacking in the literature with respect to screening temperature tolerance of diverse switchgrass genotypes, even though several studies link intraspecific differences in germination to geographical and ecological areas of distribution or origin (Orozco-Segovia et al., 1996). The classification method tested suggests that CTRI for heat- and cold-tolerance are inversely related ($r^2 = 0.64$, P = 0.0006), indicating that heat- and cold-tolerance may be unique and independent traits and may not occur simultaneously within a single genotype (Fig.



10). Variability among genotypes for heat- and cold-tolerance suggests that selection or breeding among genotypes is a viable objective.

Switchgrass adaptation to a specific ecoclimatic and edaphic region is determined by the growth rate, photoperiodism, heat tolerance, and cold or freezing tolerance of a specific genotype (Casler et al., 2007). Ecotype classification in this study did not necessarily confer the temperature tolerance characteristic of a specific ecotype. For example, Alamo, a lowland genotype, was classified as intermediately heat tolerant while Summer, an upland genotype was classified as heat tolerant using seed-based parameters. Genotype temperature tolerance is determined not only by ecotypic classification, but also latitude of origin, photoperiodism and genetics. Being photoperiod sensitive (Moser and Vogel, 1995), switchgrass morphological development is determined primarily by its response to photoperiod (Mitchell and Moser, 2000). Since ecotypic classification are more related to photoperiod responsiveness than temperature, the small or little variation observed between upland and lowland ecotypes for seed germination characteristics may be as result of ecotypic temperature insensitivity.

Since tolerance mechanisms are developmentally regulated, it is prudent to validate controlled *in vitro* seed germination assay with field performance tests. In the current study, GR and MSG were evaluated as estimators of temperature tolerance using 14 diverse genotypes. Using similar techniques, Tiryaki and Andrews (2001) screened 12 genotypes of sorghum for cold tolerance in controlled *in vitro* germination studies and found that GR was strongly correlated with rate of emergence under field conditions,



confirming that screening using parameters based on *in vitro* studies is a rapid and reliable method for handling large number of genotypes before evaluation in the field.

The current study quantified the relation between GR and temperature, highlighting genotypic differences. It is necessary in future work, therefore, to determine whether *in vitro* seed germination assay has potential in selection and screening procedures in breeding programs (Covell et al., 1986).



CHAPTER IV SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

The current study quantified the effects of temperature on seed germination rate and capacity of 14 diverse switchgrass genotypes and determined the cardinal temperatures for maximum seed germination and germination rate characteristics. Genotypic variability for maximum seed germination, germination rate, their respective cardinal temperatures, and temperature adaptability range were found to exist among the diverse switchgrass genotypes tested. Mean minimum temperatures for maximum seed germination and germination rate were 8.08 and 11.1°C, respectively, while optimum temperatures were 26.6 and 33.1°C, respectively. Using cumulative temperature response index, temperature tolerance variability was found among the genotypes. For cold sensitivity, seven of the 14 genotypes classified were as cold-sensitive (Alamo, Blackwell, Carthage, Dacotah, Shawnee, Shelter and Summer), six as moderately coldsensitive (Cave-in-rock, Forestburg, Kanlow, Sunburst and Tusca), one each as moderately cold-tolerant (Trailblazer) and cold tolerant (Expresso). For heat sensitivity, eight of the 14 genotypes were classified as heat-sensitive (Cave-in-rock, Dacotah, Expresso, Forestburg, Kanlow, Sunburst, Trailblazer and Tusca), five as heatintermediate (Alamo, Blackwell, Carthage, Shawnee and Shelter) and one as heat-tolerant



(Summer). Temperature tolerance classification based *in vitro* germination seed assay is therefore a simple and inexpensive technique for screening of a large number of genotypes. The inverse relationship between heat and cold tolerance cumulative temperature response index suggests that these two traits are independent and can be selected for separately.

The method used in the current study identified both heat and cold tolerant genotypes and demonstrated that variability existed among genotypes and ecotypes. The cardinal temperature estimates would be useful to improve switchgrass models for field applications. Additionally, the identified cold- and heat-tolerant genotypes can be selected for niche environments and in switchgrass breeding programs to develop new genotypes for cold and hot environments.



REFERENCES CITED

- Acharya, S.N., J. Dueck, and R.K. Downey. 1983. Selection and heritability studies on canola/rapeseed for low temperature germination. Can. J. Plant Sci. 63:377-384.
- Adkins, S.W., S.M. Bellairs, and D.S. Loch. 2002. Seed dormancy mechanisms in warm season grass species. Euphytica 126:13-20.
- Aiken, G.E., and T.L. Springer. 1995. Seed size distribution, germination, and emergence of six switchgrass cultivars. J. Range Manage. 48:455-458.
- Akinci, E. 1997. Screening of some Turkish melon genotypes at the germination level for tolerance to salinity. Acta Hortic. 492:193-200.
- Anderson, B., and A.G. Matches. 1983. Forage yield, quality, and persistence of switchgrass and caucasian bluestem. Agron. J. 75:119-124.
- Angelini, L., M. Macchia, L. Ceccarini, and E. Bonari. 1998. Screening of kenaf genotypes for low temperature requirements during germination and evaluation of feasibility of speed production in Italy. Field Crops Res. 59:73-79.
- AOSA. 1991. Rules for testing seeds. J. Seed Technol. 12:1-122.
- Arndt, C. 1945. Temperature-growth relations of the roots and hypocotyls of cotton seedlings. Plant Physiol. 20:200-220.
- Ashraf, C.M., and S. Abu-Shakra. 1978. Wheat seed germination under low temperature and moisture stress. Agron. J. 70:135-139.
- Barker, R.E., R.J. Haas, E.T. Jacobson, and J.D. Berdahl. 1988. Registration of 'Forestburg' switchgrass. Crop Sci. 28:192-193.
- Barker, R.E., R.J. Haas, J.D. Berdahl, and E.T. Jacobson. 1990. Registration of 'Dacotah' switchgrass. Crop Sci. 30:1158-1158.
- Basu, P., and J. Minhas. 1991. Heat tolerance and assimilate transport in different potato genotypes. J. Exp. Bot. 42:861.
- Bayuelo-Jiménez, J.S., R. Craig, and J.P. Lynch. 2002. Salinity tolerance of *Phaseolus* species during germination and early seedling growth. Crop Sci. 42:1584-1594.



- Beckman, J.J., L.E. Moser, K. Kubik, and S.S. Waller. 1993. Big bluestem and switchgrass establishment as influenced by seed priming. Agron. J. 85:199-199.
- Benech-Arnold, R.L., and R.A. Sanchez, (eds.) 2004. Handbook of seed physiology: Applications to agriculture. Haworth Press, New York.
- Benech-Arnold, R.L., C.M. Ghersa, R.A. Sanchez, and P. Insausti. 1990. Temperature effects on dormancy release and germination rate in *Sorghum halepense* (L.) Pers. seeds: a quantitative analysis. Weed Res. 30:81 - 89.
- Berry, G., R. Cawood, and R. Flood. 1988. Curve fitting of germination data using the Richards function. Plant Cell Environ. 11:183-188.
- Bewley, J.D. 1997. Seed germination and dormancy. Plant Cell 9:1055-1066.
- Bierhuizen, J., and W. Wagenvoort. 1974. Some aspects of seed germination in vegetables. 1. The determination and application of heat sums and minimum temperature for germination. Sci. Hortic. 2:213-219.
- Blacklow, W.M. 1972. Influence of temperature on germination and elongation of the radicle and shoot of corn (*Zea mays* L.). Crop Sci. 12:647-650.
- Blum, A., B. Sinmena, and O. Ziv. 1980. An evaluation of seed and seedling drought tolerance screening tests in wheat. Euphytica 29:727-736.
- Boe, A., and P.O. Johnson. 1987. Deriving a large-seeded switchgrass population using air-column separation of parent seed. Crop Sci. 27:147-148.
- Boe, A., and J.G. Ross. 1998. Registration of 'Sunburst' switchgrass. Crop Sci. 38:540-540.
- Bouslama, M., and W.T. Schapaugh Jr. 1984. Stress tolerance in soybeans. I. Evaluation of three screening techniques for heat and drought tolerance. Crop Sci. 24:933-933.
- Brown, R.F., and D.G. Mayer. 1988a. Representing cumulative germination. 2. The use of the Weibull function and other empirically derived curves. Ann. Bot. 61:127-138.
- Brown, R.F., and D.G. Mayer. 1988b. Representing cumulative germination. 1. A critical analysis of single-value germination indices. Ann. Bot. 61:117-117.
- Casler, M.D. 2005. Ecotypic variation among switchgrass populations from the northern USA. Crop Sci. 45:388-398.



- Casler, M.D., and A.R. Boe. 2003. Cultivar x environment interactions in switchgrass. Crop Sci. 43:2226-2233.
- Casler, M.D., K.P. Vogel, C.M. Taliaferro, and R.L. Wynia. 2004. Latitudinal adaptation of switchgrass populations. Crop Sci. 44:293-303.
- Casler, M.D., K.P. Vogel, C.M. Taliaferro, N.J. Ehlke, J.D. Berdahl, E.C. Brummer, R.L. Kallenbach, C.P. West, and R.B. Mitchell. 2007. Latitudinal and longitudinal adaptation of switchgrass populations. Crop Sci. 47:2249-2260.
- Cassida, K.A., J.P. Muir, M.A. Hussey, J.C. Read, B.C. Venuto, and W.R. Ocumpaugh. 2005. Biofuel component concentrations and yields of switchgrass in south central US environments. Crop Sci. 45:682-692.
- Chen, Y.-C. 2002. Phytoremediation of pyrene by tall fescue (*Festuca arundinacea*) and switchgrass (*Panicum virgatum* L.): fate of pyrene and bacterial community analyses. Ph.D. Diss., Purdue Univ., Indiana.
- Chiotti, Q., and T. Johnston. 1995. Extending the boundaries of climate change research: a discussion on agriculture. J. Rural Stud. 11:335-350.
- Copeland, L., and M.B. McDonald. 2001. Principles of Seed Science and Technology. 4th ed. Springer, Norwell, MA.
- Covell, S., R.H. Ellis, E.H. Roberts, and R.J. Summerfield. 1986. The influence of temperature on seed germination rate in grain legumes. I. A comparison of chickpea, lentil, soyabean and cowpea at constant temperatures. J. Exp. Bot. 37:705-715.
- Cruz, R.P., and S.C.K. Milach. 2004. Cold tolerance at the germination stage of rice: methods of evaluation and characterization of genotypes. Sci. Agric. (Piracicaba, Braz.) 61:1-8.
- Das, M.K., R.G. Fuentes, and C.M. Taliaferro. 2004. Genetic variability and trait relationships in switchgrass. Crop Sci. 44:443-448.
- De La Soujeole, A. 1984. Cold tolerance of sorghum during early developmental stages, pp. 18-32 39th Proc. Annu. Corn and Sorghum Res. Conf, Chicago, IL. Am. Seed Trade Assoc., Washington, DC.
- Eberhart, S.A., and L.C. Newell. 1959. Variation in domestic collections of switchgrass, *Panicum virgatum* L. Agron. J. 51:613-616.
- Egli, D.B., and I.F. Wardlaw. 1980. Temperature response of seed growth characteristics of soybeans. Agron. J. 72:560-564.



- El-Kassaby, Y.A., I. Moss, D. Kolotelo, and M. Stoehr. 2008. Seed germination: Mathematical representation and parameters extraction. For. Sci. 54:220-227.
- Ellis, R.H., and S. Barrett. 1994. Alternating temperatures and rate of seed germination in lentil. Ann. Bot. 74:519-519.
- Ellis, R.H., K. Osei-Bonsu, and E.H. Roberts. 1982. The influence of genotype, temperature and moisture on seed longevity in chickpea, cowpea and soybean. Ann. Bot. 50:69-69.
- Ellis, R.H., G. Simon, and S. Covell. 1987. The influence of temperature on seed germination rate in grain legumes III. A comparison of five faba bean genotypes at constant temperatures using a new screening method. J. Exp. Bot. 38:1033-1043.
- Ellis, R.H., S. Covell, E.H. Roberts, and R.J. Summerfield. 1986. The influence of temperature on seed germination rate in grain legumes II. Intraspecific variation in chickpea (*Cicer arietinum* 1.) at constant temperatures. J. Exp. Bot. 37:1503-1515.
- Emerson, B.N., and H.C. Minor. 1979. Response of soybeans to high temperature during germination. Crop Sci. 19:553-553.
- Fenner, M. 2008. The effects of the parent environment on seed germinability. Seed Sci. Res. 1:75-84.
- Fike, J.H., D.J. Parrish, D.D. Wolf, J.A. Balasko, J.J.T. Green, M. Rasnake, and J.H. Reynolds. 2006. Switchgrass production for the upper southeastern USA: influence of cultivar and cutting frequency on biomass yields. Biomass Bioenergy 30:207-213.
- Foolad, M.R., and G.Y. Lin. 1997. Genetic potential for salt tolerance during germination in *Lycopersicon* species. HortSci. 32:296-300.
- Frank, A.B., J.D. Berdahl, J.D. Hanson, M.A. Liebig, and H.A. Johnson. 2004. Biomass and carbon partitioning in switchgrass. Crop Sci. 44:1391-1396.
- Fulbright, T.E. 1988. Effects of temperature, water potential, and sodium chloride on Indiangrass germination. J. Range Manage. 41:207-210.
- Garcia-Huidobro, J., J.L. Monteith, and G.R. Squire. 1982. Time, Temperature and Germination of Pearl Millet (*Pennisetum typhoides* S. & H.) I. Constant temperature. J. Exp. Bot. 33:288-296.
- Gibson, L., and R. Mullen. 1996. Soybean seed composition under high day and night growth temperatures. J. Am. Oil Chem. Soc. 73:733-737.



- Glewen, K., and K. Vogel. 1984. Partitioning the genetic variability for seedling growth in sand bluestem into its seed size and seedling vigor components. Crop Sci. 24:137-141.
- Goldemberg, J., S. Coelho, and P. Guardabassi. 2008. The sustainability of ethanol production from sugarcane. Energy Policy 36:2086-2097.
- Gould, F., and L. Hamilton. 1973. Grasses of the Southwestern United States Univ. of Arizona Press, Tucson, AZ.
- Gould, F., and V. Kapadia. 1975. The Grasses of Texas. Texas A & M Univ. Press, College Station, TX.
- Grassini, P., E. Hunt, R. Mitchell, and A. Weiss. 2009. Simulating switchgrass growth and development under potential and water-limiting conditions. Agron. J. 101:564-571.
- Grzesiak, S., W. Filek, G. Skrudlik, and B. Nizio 1996. Screening for drought tolerance: evaluation of seed germination and seedling growth for drought resistance in legume plants. J. Agron. Crop Sci. 177:245-252.
- Hacisalihoglu, G. 2008. Responses of three switchgrass (*Panicum virgatum* L.) cultivars to seed priming and differential aging conditions. Acta Agri. Scand. B - SP 58:280-284.
- Hanson, J.D., and H.A. Johnson. 2005. Germination of switchgrass under various temperature and pH regimes. Seed Technol. 27:203-210.
- Hardegree, S.P. 2006. Predicting germination response to temperature. I. Cardinaltemperature models and subpopulation-specific regression. Ann. Bot. 97:1115-1125.
- Hardegree, S.P., and S.S. Van Vactor. 1999. Predicting germination response of four cool-season range grasses to field-variable temperature regimes. Environ. Exp. Bot. 41:209-217.
- Hardegree, S.P., T.A. Jones, F.B. Pierson, P.E. Clark, and G.N. Flerchinger. 2008. Dynamic variability in thermal-germination response of squirreltail (*Elymus elymoides* and *Elymus multisetus*). Environ. Exp. Bot. 62:120-128.
- Harding, S., J. Guikema, and G. Paulsen. 1990. Photosynthetic decline from high temperature stress during maturation of wheat. I. Interaction with senescence processes. Plant Physiol. 92:648-653.



- Haynes, J.G., W.G. Pill, and T.A. Evans. 1997. Seed treatments improve the germination and seedling emergence of switchgrass (*Panicum virgatum* L.). HortSci. 32:1222-1226.
- Heaton, E., T. Voigt, and S.P. Long. 2004. A quantitative review comparing the yields of two candidate C4 perennial biomass crops in relation to nitrogen, temperature and water. Biomass Bioenergy 27:21-30.
- Hegarty, T. 1973. Temperature relations of germination in the field, p. 411-432. *In* W. Heydecker (ed.) Seed Ecology. Butterworths, London.
- Hill, J., E. Nelson, D. Tilman, S. Polasky, and D. Tiffany. 2006. Environmental, economic, and energetic costs and benefits of biodiesel and ethanol biofuels. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 103:11206-11210.
- Hitchcock, A., and A. Chase. 1971. Manual of the Grasses of the United States Dover Publications, New York, NY.
- Hope, H.J., and A. McElroy. 1990. Low-temperature tolerance of switchgrass (*Panicum virgatum* L.). Can. J. Plant Sci. 70:1091-1096.
- Hou, F.F., and F.S. Thseng. 1992. Studies on the screening technique for pre-germination flooding tolerance in soybean. Jpn. J. Crop Sci. 61:447-453.
- Hsu, F.H., C.J. Nelson, and W.S. Chow. 1984. A mathematical model to utilize the logistic function in germination and seedling growth. J. Exp. Bot. 35:1629-1640.
- Hsu, F.H., C.J. Nelson, and A.G. Matches. 1985. Temperature effects on germination of perennial warm-season forage grasses. Crop Sci. 25:215-215.
- Ichizen, N., T. Nishio, G. Liu, D. Li, and J. Huang. 2001. Relation between management systems and soil erosion and screening of perennial gramineous plants for vegetation recovery in hilly land in Loess Plateau. J. Weed Sci. Tech. 46:97-103.
- Ichizen, N., H. Takahashi, T. Nishio, G.B. Liu, D.Q. Li, and J. Hunag. 2005. Impacts of switchgrass (*Panicum virgatum* L.) planting on soil erosion in the hills of the Loess Plateau in China. Weed Biol. Manage. 5:31-34.
- ISTA. 1985. International Rules for Seed Testing. Annexe to chapter 6. Biochemical test for viability. Seed Sci. and Technol. 13:464-483.
- Janssen, J.G.M. 1973. A method of recording germination curves. Ann. Bot. 37:705-708.
- Jensen, N.K., and A. Boe. 1991. Germination of mechanically scarified neoteric switchgrass seed. J. Range Manage. 44:299-301.



- Jones, R.A. 1986. High salt tolerance potential in *Lycopersicon* species during germination. Euphytica 35:575-582.
- Jordan, G.L., and M.R. Haferkamp. 1989. Temperature responses and calculated heat units for germination of several range grasses and shrubs. J. Range Manage. 42:41-45.
- Kakani, V., and K. Reddy. 2007. Temperature response of C4 species big bluestem (*Andropogon gerardii*) is modified by growing carbon dioxide concentration. Environ. Exp. Bot. 61:281-290.
- Kakani, V.G., P.V.V. Prasad, P.Q. Craufurd, and T.R. Wheeler. 2002. Response of *in vitro* pollen germination and pollen tube growth of groundnut (*Arachis hypogaea* L.) genotypes to temperature. Plant Cell Environ. 25:1651-1661.
- Kakani, V.G., K.R. Reddy, S. Koti, T.P. Wallace, P.V.V. Prasad, V.R. Reddy, and D. Zhao. 2005. Differences in *in vitro* pollen germination and pollen tube growth of cotton cultivars in response to high temperature. Ann. Bot. 96:59-67.
- Karl, T., and K. Trenberth. 2003. Modern global climate change. Science 302:1719-1723.
- Khanna, M., B. Dhungana, and J. Clifton-Brown. 2008. Costs of producing miscanthus and switchgrass for bioenergy in Illinois. Biomass Bioenergy 32:482-493.
- Kiniry, J.R., M.A. Sanderson, J.R. Williams, C.R. Tischler, M.A. Hussey, W.R. Ocumpaugh, J.C. Read, G. Van Esbroeck, and R.L. Reed. 1996. Simulating Alamo switchgrass with the ALMANAC model. Agron. J. 88:602-606.
- Kiniry, J.R., K.A. Cassida, M.A. Hussey, J.P. Muir, W.R. Ocumpaugh, J.C. Read, R.L. Reed, M.A. Sanderson, B.C. Venuto, and J.R. Williams. 2005. Switchgrass simulation by the ALMANAC model at diverse sites in the southern US. Biomass Bioenergy 29:419-425.
- Kneebone, W., and C. Cremer. 1955. The relationship of seed size to seedling vigor in some native grass species. Agron. J. 47:472-477.
- Koornneef, M., L. Bentsink, and H. Hilhorst. 2002. Seed dormancy and germination. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 5:33-36.
- Koti, S., K. Reddy, V. Kakani, D. Zhao, and V. Reddy. 2004. Soybean (*Glycine max*) pollen germination characteristics, flower and pollen morphology in response to enhanced ultraviolet-B radiation. Ann. Bot. 94:855.
- Kpoghomou, B.K., V.T. Sapra, and C.A. Beyl. 1990. Screening for drought tolerance: soybean germination and its relationship to seedling responses. J. Agron. Crop Sci. 164:153-159.



- Larsen, S.U., and C. Andreasen. 2004. Light and heavy turfgrass seeds differ in germination percentage and mean germination thermal time. Crop Sci. 44:1710-1720.
- Larsen, S.U., and B.M. Bibby. 2004. Use of germination curves to describe variation in germination characteristics in three turfgrass species. Crop Sci. 44:891-899.
- Lee, K.-H. 1999. Effectiveness of a multispecies riparian buffer system for sediment and nutrient removal. Ph.D. Diss., Iowa State Univ., Ames, IO.
- Liebig, M.A., H.A. Johnson, J.D. Hanson, and A.B. Frank. 2005. Soil carbon under switchgrass stands and cultivated cropland. Biomass Bioenergy 28:347-354.
- Lopez, M., J.M. Humara, A. Casares, and J. Majada. 2000. The effect of temperature and water stress on laboratory germination of *Eucalyptus globulus* Labill. seeds of different sizes. Ann. For. Sci. 57:245-250.
- Ma, Z. 1999. Carbon sequestration by switchgrass. PhD. diss., Auburn Univ., Auburn, AL.
- Ma, Z., C.W. Wood, and D.I. Bransby. 2000. Soil management impacts on soil carbon sequestration by switchgrass. Biomass Bioenergy 18:469-477.
- Ma, Z., C.W. Wood, and D.I. Bransby. 2001. Impact of row spacing, nitrogen rate, and time on carbon partitioning of switchgrass. Biomass Bioenergy 20:413-419.
- Madakadze, I.C., B. Prithiviraj, K.A. Stewart, P.R. Peterson, B.E. Coulman, and D.L. Smith. 2001. Variation in base temperatures for germination in warm season grasses. Seed Sci. Technol. 29:31-38.
- Madakadze, I.C., B. Prithiviraj, R.M. Madakadze, K. Stewart, P. Peterson, B.E. Coulman, and D.L. Smith. 2000. Effect of preplant seed conditioning treatment on the germination of switchgrass (*Panicum virgatum* L.). Seed Sci.Technol. 28:403-411.
- Manjula, K., P.S. Sarma, R. Thatikunta, and T. Nageshwar Rao. 2003. Evaluation of castor (*Ricinus communis* L.) genotypes for moisture stress. Indian J. Plant Physiol. 8:319-322.
- McLaughlin, S., J. Bouton, D. Bransby, B. Conger, W. Ocumpaugh, D. Parrish, C. Taliaferro, K. Vogel, and S. Wullschleger. 1999. Developing switchgrass as a bioenergy crop, p. 282-289. *In J. Janick* (ed.) Perspectives on New Crops and New Uses. ASHS Press, Alexandria, VA.
- McLaughlin, S.B., and M.E. Walsh. 1998. Evaluating environmental consequences of producing herbaceous crops for bioenergy. Biomass Bioenergy 14:317-324.



- McLaughlin, S.B., J.R. Kiniry, C.M. Taliaferro, and D.D. Ugarte. 2006. Projecting yield and utilization potential of switchgrass as an energy crop. Adv. Agron. 90:267-297.
- Meehl, G., T. Stocker, W. Collins, A. Friedlingstein, A. Gaye, J. Gregory, A. Kitoh, R. Knutti, J. Murphy, and A. Noda. 2007. Global climate projections. *In* S. Solomon, D. Qin, M. Manning, Z. Chen, M. Marquis, K. B. Averyt, M. Tignor and H. L. Miller (eds.) Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, UK and New York, NY.
- Meng, T., S. Somani, and P. Dhar. 2004. Modeling and simulation of biological systems with stochasticity. *In* Silico Biol. 4:293-309.
- Misra, N., and U.N. Dwivedi. 2004. Genotypic difference in salinity tolerance of green gram cultivars. Plant Sci. 166:1135-1142.
- Mitchell, R., and L. Moser. 2000. Developmental morphology and tiller dynamics of warm-season grass swards, p. 49-66. *In* K. J. Moore and B. Anderson (eds.) Native Warm-Season Grasses: Research Trends and Issues. CSSA, Madison, WS.
- Montez-Ellis, M., R.A. Larson, and K.A. Marley. 2001. Phytoremediation of nitrate by switchgrass, *Panicum virgatum*. Abstr. Paper Am. Chem. Soc. 222:62.
- Monti, A., G. Bezzi, G. Pritoni, and G. Venturi. 2008. Long-term productivity of lowland and upland switchgrass cytotypes as affected by cutting frequency. Bioresour. Technol. 99:7425-7432
- Moser, L.E., and K.P. Vogel. 1995. Switchgrass, big bluestem, and indiangrass, p. 409–420. *In* R. F. Barnes, D. A. Miller and C. J. Nelson (eds.) Forages: An Introduction to Grassland Agriculture. Iowa State Univ. Press, Ames, IO.
- Mulkey, V.R., V.N. Owens, and D.K. Lee. 2006. Management of switchgrass-dominated conservation reserve program lands for biomass production in South Dakota. Crop Sci. 46:712-720.
- Murillo-Amador, B., E. Troyo-Dieguez, H.G. Jones, F. Ayala-Chairez, C.L. Tinoco-Ojanguren, and A. Lopez-Cortes. 2000. Screening and classification of cowpea genotypes for salt tolerance during germination. Phyton (Buenos Aires) 67:71-84.
- Murray, L.D., and L.B. Best. 2003. Short-term bird response to harvesting switchgrass for biomass in Iowa. J. Wildl. Manage. 67:611-621.
- Nagarajan, S., and J. Minhas. 1995. Internodal elongation: A potential screening technique for heat tolerance in potato. Potato Res. 38:179-186.



Nielsen, E.L. 1944. Analysis of variation in *Panicum virgatum*. J. Agric. Res. 69:327-353.

- Orozco-Segovia, A., M. Sanchez-Coronado, and C. Vazquez-Yanes. 1993. Effect of maternal light environment on seed germination in *Piper auritum*. Funct. Ecol. 7:395-402.
- Orozco-Segovia, A., L. Gonzales-Zertuche, A. Mendoza, and S. Orozco. 1996. A mathematical model that uses Gaussian distribution to analyze the germination of *Manfreda brachystachya* (Agavaceae) in a thermogradient. Physiol. Plant. 98:431-438.
- Parrish, D.J., and J.H. Fike. 2005. The biology and agronomy of switchgrass for biofuels. Crit. Rev. Plant Sci. 24:423-459.
- Perry, L.J., and L.E. Moser. 1975. Seedling growth of three switchgrass strains. J. Range Manage. 28:391-393.
- Petkova, V., I. Denev, D. Cholakov, and I. Porjazov. 2007. Field screening for heat tolerant common bean cultivars (*Phaseolus vulgaris* L.) by measuring of chlorophyll fluorescence induction parameters. Sci. Hortic. 111:101-106.
- Porch, T. 2006. Application of stress indices for heat tolerance screening of common bean. J. Agron. Crop Sci. 192:390-394.
- Porter Jr, C. 1966. An analysis of variation between upland and lowland switchgrass, *Panicum virgatum* L., in central Oklahoma. Ecology 47:980-992.
- Potaczek, H., and E.U. Kozik. 2000. Low temperature seed germination of several tomato genotypes. Acta Physiol. Plant. 22:293-295.
- Probert, R. 1992. The role of temperature in germination ecophysiology, p. 285-325. *In*M. Fenner (ed.) Seeds: the ecology of regeneration in plant communities. CABI Pub., Wallingford, UK.
- Probert, R. 2000. The role of temperature in the regulation of seed dormancy and germination, p. 261-292. *In* M. Fenner (ed.) Seeds: The Ecology of Regeneration in Plant Communities, 2nd ed. CABI Pub., Wallingford, UK.
- Rauf, M., M. Munir, M. ul Hassan, M. Ahmad, and M. Afzal. 2007. Performance of wheat genotypes under osmotic stress at germination and early seedling growth stage. Afr. J. Biotechnol. 6:971-975.
- Reddy, K.R., and V.G. Kakani. 2007. Screening *Capsicum* species of different origins for high temperature tolerance by *in vitro* pollen germination and pollen tube length. Sci. Hortic. 112:130-135.



- Reddy, K.R., H.F. Hodges, and J.M. McKinion. 1995. Carbon dioxide and temperature effects on pima cotton growth. Agric. Ecosys. Environ. 54:17-29.
- Reddy, K.R., H.F. Hodges, and J.M. McKinion. 1997. Crop modeling and applications: a cotton example. Adv. Agron. 59:225-290.
- Reddy, K.R., H.F. Hodges, J.M. McKinion, and G.W. Wall. 1992. Temperature effects on pima cotton growth and development. Agron. J. 84:237-237.
- Reddy, K.R., V.G. Kakani, J.M. McKinion, and D.N. Baker. 2002. Applications of a cotton simulation model, GOSSYM, for crop management, economic and policy decisions, p. 33-73. *In* L. A. Ahuja, M. Liwang and A. H. Terry (eds.) Agricultural System Models in Field Research and Technology Transfer. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL.
- Reddy, K.R., V.G. Kakani and H.F. Hodges. 2008. Exploring the use of environmental productivity index concept for crop production and modeling, p. 387-410. *In* L. R. Ahuja, V. Reddy, S.A. Saseedran and Q. Yu. (eds.) Response of Crops to Limited Water: Understanding and Modeling of Water Stress Effects on Plant Growth Processes. ASA, CSSA, and SSSA, Madison, WI.
- Riley, R.D., and K.P. Vogel. 1982. Chromosome numbers of released cultivars of switchgrass, indiangrass, big bluestem, and sand bluestem. Crop Sci. 22:1082-1083.
- Roberts, E.H. 1988. Temperature and seed germination, p. 109-132. *In* S. P. Long and F. I. Woodword (eds.) Plants and temperature. Symp. Soc. Exp. Biol., Cambridge, UK.
- Robocker, W., J. Curtis, and H. Ahlgren. 1953. Some factors affecting emergence and establishment of native grass seedlings in Wisconsin. Ecology 34:194-199.
- Roth, A.M., D.W. Sample, C.A. Ribic, L. Paine, D.J. Undersander, and G.A. Bartelt. 2005. Grassland bird response to harvesting switchgrass as a biomass energy crop. Biomass Bioenergy 28:490-498.
- Roundy, B.A., and S.H. Biedenbender. 1996. Germination of warm-season grasses under constant and dynamic temperatures. J. Range Manage. 49:425-431.
- Sabo, D.G., and R.M. Forest. 1979. Germination requirements of 19 species of arid land plants Rocky Mountain Forest and Range Experiment Station, Forest Service, US Dept. of Agriculture.
- Sadasivam, S., R.C. Babu, M. Raveendran, and J.A.J. Raja. 2000. Genetic variation in seed germination, root traits and drought recovery in rice. Indian J. Plant Physiol. 5:73-78.



- Saeidi, G. 2008. Genetic variation and heritability for germination, seed vigour and field emergence in brown and yellow-seeded genotypes of flax. Int. J. Plant Prod. 2:16-21.
- Salehi Mohammad, S.F., and A. Haghnazari. 2007. A study of drought tolerance with cell membrane stability testing and germination stress index in genotypes of lentil (*Lens culinaris* Medik). J. Agri. Sci. Nat. Res. 14:39-50.
- Salem, M.A., V.G. Kakani, S. Koti, and K.R. Reddy. 2007. Pollen-based screening of soybean genotypes for high temperatures. Crop Sci. 47:219-231.
- Sanderson, M.A., and K.J. Moore. 1999. Switchgrass morphological development predicted from day of the year or degree day models. Agron. J. 91:732-734.
- Sanderson, M.A., R.L. Reed, W.R. Ocumpaugh, M.A. Hussey, G. Van Esbroeck, J.C. Read, C.R. Tischler, and F.M. Hons. 1999. Switchgrass cultivars and germplasm for biomass feedstock production in Texas. Bioresour. Technol. 67:209-219.
- Sapra, V.T., and A.O. Anaele. 1991. Screening soybean genotypes for drought and heat tolerance. J. Agri. Crop Sci. 167:96-102.
- SAS Institute Inc. 2004. SAS/STAT User's Guide, Version 9.1.3. SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC.
- Schimpf, D.J., S.D. Flint, and I.G. Palmblad. 1977. Representation of germination curves with the logistic function. Ann. Bot. 41:1357-1360.
- Schmer, M.R. 2008. Switchgrass reestablishment on cropland evaluating net energy, spatial effects, temporal effects, and estimating switchgrass productivity using indirect methods. Ph.D. Diss., Univ. of Nebraska-Lincoln, Lincoln, NE.
- Scott, S.J., and R.A. Jones. 1982. Low temperature seed germination of Lycopersicon species evaluated by survival analysis. Euphytica 31:869-883.
- Setimela, P.S., D.J. Andrews, J. Partridge, and K.M. Eskridge. 2005. Screening sorghum seedlings for heat tolerance using a laboratory method. Eur. J. Agron. 23:103-107.
- Shaidaee, G., B. Dahl, and R. Hansen. 1969. Germination and emergence of different age seeds of six grasses. J. Range Manage. 22:240-243.
- Sharif-Zadeh, F., and A. Murdoch. 2007. The effects of different maturation conditions on seed dormancy and germination of Cenchrus ciliaris. Seed Science Research 10:447-457.
- Sharma, M.L. 1973. Simulation of drought and its effect on germination of five pasture species. Agron. J. 65:982-982.



- Sharma, S.K. 2008. Crops tolerance to waterlogging, salinity and alkalinity stresses and their Interactions and physiological mechanisms, p. 67-75. *In* K. Lal, R. L. Meena, S. K. Gupta, D. S. Bundela, R. K. Yadav and G. Singh (eds.) Conjunctive Use of Canal and Groundwater. Central Soil Salinity Research Institute, Karnal, India.
- Shen, Z.X., G.E. Welbaum, D.J. Parrish, and D.D. Wolf. 1999. After-ripening and aging as influenced by anoxia in switchgrass (*Panicum virgatum* L.) seeds stored at 60°C. Acta Hortic. 504:191-197.
- Shen, Z.X., D.J. Parrish, D.D. Wolf, and G.E. Welbaum. 2001. Stratification in switchgrass seeds is reversed and hastened by drying. Crop Sci. 41:1546-1551.
- Silveus, W. 1933. Texas grasses, classification and description of grasses The Clegg Co., San Antonio, Texas.
- Singh, R.P., P.V. Prasad, K. Sunita, S.N. Giri, and K.R. Reddy. 2007. Influence of high temperature and breeding for heat tolerance in cotton: a review. Adv. Agron. 93:313-385.
- Singh, S.K., V.G. Kakani, D. Brand, B. Baldwin, and K.R. Reddy. 2008. Assessment of cold and heat tolerance of winter-grown canola (*Brassica napus* L.) cultivars by pollen-based parameters. J. Agron. Crop Sci. 194:225-236.
- Smart, A.J., and L.E. Moser. 1999. Switchgrass seedling development as affected by seed size. Agron. J. 91:335.
- Smit, B., and M. Skinner. 2002. Adaptation options in agriculture to climate change: a typology. Mitig. Adapt. Strat. Glob. Change 7:85-114.
- Srinivasan, A., H. Takeda, and T. Senboku. 1996. Heat tolerance in food legumes as evaluated by cell membrane thermostability and chlorophyll fluorescence techniques. Euphytica 88:35-45.
- Systat Software Inc. 2006. SigmaPlot 10.0 User's Guide. Point Richmond, CA, USA.
- Tiryaki, I., and D.J. Andrews. 2001. Germination and seedling cold tolerance in sorghum. I. Evaluation of rapid screening methods. Agron. J. 93:1386-1391.
- Vandendriessche, H., and M. Van Ittersum. 1995. Crop models and decision support systems for yield forecasting and management of the sugar beet crop. Eur. J. Agron. 4:269-279.
- Vassey, T.L., J.R. George, and R.E. Mullen. 1985. Early-, mid-, and late-spring establishment of switchgrass at several seeding rates. Agron. J. 77:253-257.



- Vogel, K., A. Hopkins, K. Moore, K. Johnson, and I. Carlson. 1996. Registration of 'Shawnee' switchgrass. Crop Sci. 36:1713.
- Vogel, K.P., J.J. Brejda, D.T. Walters, and D.R. Buxton. 2002. Switchgrass biomass production in the Midwest USA: Harvest and nitrogen management. Agron. J. 94:413-420.
- Vogel, K.P., F.A. Haskins, H.J. Gorz, B.A. Anderson, and J.K. Ward. 1991. Registration of 'Trailblazer' switchgrass. Crop Sci. 31:1388-1388.
- Warrington, I.J., and E.T. Kanemasu. 1983. Corn growth response to temperature and photoperiod. I. Seedling emergence, tassel initiation, and anthesis. Agron. J. 75:749-754.
- Washburn, B.E., T.G. Barnes, and J.D. Sole. 2000. Improving northern bobwhite habitat by converting tall fescue fields to native warm-season grasses. Wildl. Soci. Bull. 28:97-104.
- Went, F.W. 1953. The effect of temperature on plant growth. Ann. Rev. Plant Physiol. 4:347-362.
- Williams, T.V., R.S. Snell, and J.F. Ellis. 1967. Methods of measuring drought tolerance in corn. Crop Sci. 7:179-179.
- Wullschleger, S.D., M.A. Sanderson, S.B. McLaughlin, D.P. Biradar, and A.L. Rayburn. 1996. Photosynthetic rates and ploidy levels among populations of switchgrass. Crop Sci. 36:306-312.
- Zaiter, H., E. Baydoun, and M. Sayyed-Hallak. 1994. Genotypic variation in the germination of common bean in response to cold temperature stress. Plant Soil 163:95-101.

